Document Stage: Revised Project Number: 39295-013 July 2017

BAN: Third Urban Governance and Infrastructure Improvement (Sector) Project – (Window-B) Basurhat Pourashava Roads and Drains Improvement Sub-project (Phase 2)

Package Number: UGIIP-III-2/W-B/BASU/UT+DR/01/2016

Prepared by the Local Government Engineering Department, Government of Bangladesh for the Asian Development Bank

This revised initial environmental examination report is a document of the borrower. The views expressed herein do not necessarily represent those of ADB's Board of Directors, Management, or staff, and may be preliminary in nature.

In preparing any country program or strategy, financing any project, or by making any designation of or reference to a particular territory or geographic area in this document, the Asian Development Bank does not intend to make any judgments as to the legal or other status of any territory or area.

Initial Environmental Examination

Document stage: Revised Project number: 39295-013 July 2017

BAN: Third Urban Governance and Infrastructure Improvement (Sector) Project- (window-B) Basurhat Pourashava Roads-Drains Improvement Sub-project Phase-2

Prepared for the Local Government Engineering Department (LGED), Government of Bangladesh and for the Asian Development Bank

CURRENCY EQUIVALENTS

(as of April 2017) Currency Unit=BDT BDT1.00=\$0.0125 \$1.00=BDT79.50

ABRREVIATIONS

ADB	-	Asian Development Bank
AP	-	affected person
DoE	-	Department of Environment
DPHE	-	Department of Public Health Engineering
EARF	-	environmental assessment and review framework
ECA	-	Environmental Conservation Act
ECC	-	environmental clearance certificate
ECR	-	Environmental Conservation Rules
EIA	-	environmental impact assessment
EMP	-	environmental management plan
ETP	-	effluent treatment plant
GRC	-	grievance redressal cell
GRM	-	grievance redress Mechanism
IEE	-	initial environmental examination
LCC	-	location clearance certificate
LGED	-	Local Government Engineering Department
MLGRDC	-	Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development, and
		Cooperatives
O&M	-	operations and maintenance
PMU	-	Project Management Unit
PPTA	-	project preparatory technical assistance
REA	-	rapid environmental assessment
RP	-	resettlement plan
SPS	-	Safeguard Policy Statement
ToR	-	terms of reference
		GLOSSARY OF BANGLADESHI TERMS
Crore	-	10 million (= 100 lakh)
Ghat	-	boat landing station
Hartal	-	nationwide strike/demonstration called by opposition parties
Khal	-	drainage ditch/canal
khas, khash	-	belongs to government (e.g. land)
katcha	-	poor quality, poorly built
lakh, lac	-	100,000
madrasha	-	Islamic college
mouza	-	government-recognized land area
parishad	-	authority (Pourashava)
Pourashava	-	municipality
pucca	-	good quality, well built, solid
thana	-	police station

upazila - sub district

WEIGHTS AND MEASURES

Ha	-	hectare
Km	-	kilometre
Μ	-	meter
Mm	-	millimetre

NOTES

(i) In this report, "\$" refers to US dollars.(ii) —BDT refers to Bangladeshi Taka

This initial environmental examination is a document of the borrower. The views expressed herein do not necessarily represent those of ADB's Board of Directors, Management, or staff, and may be preliminary in nature.

In preparing any country program or strategy, financing any project, or by making any designation of or reference to a particular territory or geographic area in this document, the Asian Development Bank does not intend to make any judgments as to the legal or other status of any territory or area.

PREFACE

The premises of this Initial Environmental Examination (IEE) Report are the MDS Consultant services presentation of an analysis of data and conclusions, together with its appendices.

While MDS Consultants have been deputed to assist the Pourashava / Executing Agency (EA) for the preparation of the IEE, the responsibility and ownership of the IEE rest with the EA.

The key elements of the IEE Report focus on: Assessment of Compliance Guidelines of Environment Safeguards according to ADB and GoB policy

DISCLAIMER

This Initial Environmental Examination (IEE) Report of Basurhat Pourashava under Third Urban Governance and Infrastructure Improvement (Sector) Project (UGIIP-III) has been prepared under the guidance of Team Leader and Deputy Team Leader of MDS consultant. All the data used to prepare this Initial environmental Examination (IEE) Report have been collected from the Pourashava. Some of the information's have also been collected from the Pourashava personnel over telephone. Moreover some information's have been collected by the respective experts of MDS consultant through intensive field visit which have been used in writing this report. If any information or data or any other things coincide with other project documents that are beyond our knowledge and fully coincidental event and we express apology for that.

EXEC	CUTIN	/E SUMMARY	1
١.		INTRODUCTION	5
	Α.	Purpose of the Report	5
	В.	Project Types Identified for Implementation	6
	C.	Potential Impacts from Activities	7
	D.	Extent of the IEE Study	7
П.		POLICY, LEGAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE FRAMWORK	8
	A.	ADB Policy	8
	В.	GOB National Policy	9
	C.	Government of Bangladesh Environmental Assessment Procedures	10
	D.	Relevant Occupational Health and Safety Laws and Rules	11
	E.	Conventions, Treaties and Protocols	12
III.		DESCRIPTION OF THE SUB-PROJECTS	13
	A.	The Study Area	13
	В.	Indigenous People Safeguard	15
	C.	Existing Condition and Need for the Project	15
	D.	Proposed Components	19
	Ε.	Implementation Schedule	22
IV.		DESCRIPTION OF THE ENVIRONMENT	26
	A.	Methodology Used for the Baseline Study	26
	В.	Physical Characteristics	26
V.		ASSESSMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS AND SAFEGUARDS	31
	Α.	Methodology	31
	В.	Screening out Areas of no Significant Impact	31
	C.	Anticipated Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Planning and Design Phase	32
	D.	Anticipated Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Construction Phase	34
	E.	Anticipated Impacts & Mitigation Measures – Operations & Maintenance Phase	35
	F.	Cumulative Impact Assessment	40
VI.		INFORMATION DISCLOSURE, CONSULTATION AND PARTICIPATION	42
	Α.	Public Consultation Conducted	42
	В.	Future Consultation and Disclosure	42
VII.		GRIEVANCE REDRESS MECHANISM	44
VIII.		ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT PLAN, BASURHAT POURASHAVA	46
	Α.	Institutional Arrangement	46
	В.	Safeguard Implementation Arrangement	46
	C.	Institutional Capacity Development Program	66
	D.	Staffing Requirement and Budget	66
IX.		MONITORING AND REPORTING	72
Х.		FINDING, RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUTION	73
	Α.	Findings	73
	Β.	Recommendations	73
	C.	Conclusion	74
App	endi>	(1: Photograph on Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains	75
App	endi>	(2: Environment Clearance Certificate	76
App	endix	(3: Rapid Environmental Assessment (REA) Checklist for Screening of Road Sub–Project	/7
мрр	endiy	4. Levels of Service for Proposed Interventions- Roads and Drains	ōΤ

Contents

Appendix 5: Sample Outline Traffic Management Plan	81
Appendix 6: Public Consultation	87
Appendix 7: Special Condition for Environment Code of Practice (ECOP) of roads & drains	s Sub-project
of Basurhat Pourashava	90
Appendix 8: Outline for Spoil Management Plan	91

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Sub-projects and Components Proposed in UGIIP-III 6 Table 2: Applicable WHO Ambient Air Quality Guidelines 6 Table 3: World Bank Group's Noise Level Guidelines 6	5 9 9
Table 4: Applicable Government of Bangladesh Environmental Legislations 10)
Table 5: Likely Government of Bangladesh Classification of Basurhat Pourashava Roads &	ζ
Drains Sub-project	1
Table 6: Relevant Occupational Health and Safety Laws and Rules 1	1
Table 7: Existing Roads & Drains and their conditions in Basurhat Pourashava1	5
Table 8: Proposed Roads and Drains Improvement/construction in Basurhat Pourashava . 20 Table 9: Population of Basurhat Pourashava) 3
Table 10: Fields in which the Sub-project Components Not Expected to Have Significan	t
Impacts	1
Table 11: Site and Design Considerations to Meet EARF Environmental Criteria	3
Table 12: Possible Actions to mitigate against Project Effects of Climate Change and Improve Climate Resilience for Roads and Drains	1 4
Table13: Anticipated Impacts and mitigation Measures at Construction and Operations &	Ş
Maintenance Phase	3
Table14: Environmental Management and Monitoring Plan Prior, During, and Pos Construction Phase 49	t 9
Table 15: Environmental Management and Monitoring Plan – O & M Phase63	3
Table 16: Training Program for Environmental Management	3
Table 17: Indicative Cost of EMP Implementation	3
Table 18: Indicative Cost of EMP Implementation – Per Source of Funding)

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Pourashava under UGIIP –III	. 14
Figure 2: Proposed roads & drains Sub-project in Basurhat Pourashava	. 17
Figure 3: Basurhat Pourashava in Google Map	. 18
Figure 4: Typical Cross-Section of Bituminas Carpating Road	. 23
Figure 5: Typical Cross-Section of CC Road	. 24
Figure 6: Typical Reinforced Cement Concrete U-drain	. 25
Figure 7: Project Grievance Redress Mechanism	. 45

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

1. The Government of Bangladesh (GOB) has undertaken the Third Urban Governance and Infrastructure and Improvement (Sector) Project (UGIIP-III) with financial assistance from the Asian Development Bank (ADB); ADB Loan NR-3142 BAN (SF)/1626P OFID together with co-financing from OFID to improve governance and urban service provision in two sets of Pourashavas over a period of 6 years (2014 to 2020). The first set is 31 preselected target Pourashavas are marked as Window-A Pourashava, in which full set of support will be provided under the project. The second set is the Pourashavas that will be selected by performance evaluation of governance improvement, about 10 Pourashavas for each evaluation to be undertaken twice during project implementation termed as Window B Pourashava. 20 Pourashavas have been selected so far for financing under Window-B in Phase-2. The project would allow prescribed allocation for infrastructure development from the project fund for 2016-17. The overall objective of the Project is the construction, rehabilitation, expansion and implementation of Sub-projects of essential existing infrastructure and utility facilities for the urban sector of Bangladesh; to develop a wellstructured augmentation/rehabilitation program and implement according to prioritization.

2. Under the PPTA project for UGIIP-III, Environmental Assessment and Review Framework (EARF) was prepared and the same were endorsed by both the funding agencies and GoB to be adopted for implementation of the UGIIP-III project. The frameworks specified the screening procedures and the guidelines for identifying the APs, estimating the compensation and assistance to be paid for the losses, grievance redress mechanism, preparation of IEE and EIA and the institutional requirements for monitoring the implementation of environmental safeguard aspects of the project. The IEE for roads & drains of Basurhat Pourashava has been prepared following the PPTA format.

3. The impact will be improved living environment in project towns. The outcome will be improved municipal service delivery and urban governance in project towns. Full sets of support will be provided to 31 pre-selected project towns in an integrated manner whereas only Roads and Drains improvement will be provided to 20 Project towns under the project.

4. Variety of Sub-projects have been undertaken under UGIIP-III, potential environmental impacts of a local nature can be expected and cover a wide spectrum. Accordingly, the criteria for selection or exclusion of Sub-projects address concerns related to potential significant or irreversible negative environmental impacts.

5. Government of Bangladesh (GOB) law and ADB policy require that the environmental impacts of development projects be identified and assessed as part of the planning and design process, and that action be taken to reduce those impacts to acceptable levels. This is done through the screening/impact assessment process, which has become an integral part of all ADB lending operations, project development and implementation.

6. The roads & drains Sub-project of Basurhat has been proposed for financing under Window-B, Phase-2 of UGIIP-III. ADB requires the consideration of environmental issues in all aspects of the Bank's operations, and the requirements for environmental assessment are described in ADB's Safeguard Policy Statement (SPS), 2009. This is the draft initial environmental examination (IEE) based on the feasibility study and detail engineering designs prepared during project implementation. This IEE may be updated during implementation stage to reflect any changes and latest Sub-project designs need.

7. **Categorization:** An environmental assessment using ADB Rapid Environmental Assessment (REA) checklist for roads & drains (Appendix 3) was conducted and results of the assessment show that the Sub-project is unlikely to cause significant adverse impacts. Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains Sub-project is classified as Environmental Category B as per ADB SPS as no significant impacts are envisioned. This initial environmental examination (IEE) has been prepared in accordance with ADB SPS's requirements for

environment category B projects and provides mitigation and monitoring measures to ensure no significant impacts as a result of the Sub-project.

8. The project has been classified as environment 'Category B' by criteria in the Environment Policy of the ADB and Environmental Assessment Guidelines (November 2002) as applied by the ADB Urban Development Division, South Asia Department. Category B projects are "judged to have some adverse environmental impacts, but of lesser degree and/or significance than those for category A projects." As a result "an initial environmental examination (IEE) is required to determine whether or not significant environmental impacts warranting an EIA are likely."

9. As per Government of Bangladesh Environment Conservation Act, 1995 (ECA, 1995) and Environment Conservation Rules (ECR, 1997), most of the sub-project under UGIIP-III have been categorized as Orange-A and Orange-B. Water treatment plant, water distribution line laying/relaying/extension, landfill/dumping ground, and bus & truck terminals are in Red category. This proposed Roads and Drainage sub-project falls under Orange B category.

10. DoE has issued an Environmental Clearance Certificate (ECC) for Third Urban Governance and Infrastructure Improvement (Sector) Project (UGIIP-III) sub-projects which fall under Orange-A and Orange-B vide letter DoE/Clearance/5444/2015/187 dated 02.05.2016, which is applicable for Window-A. During renewal with DoE Pourashavas under Window-B will be included for ECC. Accordingly, only Red Category sub-projects require the Environmental Assessment process including EIA for Environmental Clearance.

11. **Sub-project Scope**: Implementation of Phase 2 will involve improvement of **10.2307km** roads & **5.079km** drains under the existing network.

12. Considering all the above following steps were adopted by the MDS Consultant's team for Environmental Safeguard compliance –

- i. Review of the available Environmental safeguard documents and categorisation of the project as per ADB and GOB guidelines.
- ii. Separate Consultation with MDS team members, PMU staffs and PIU staffs to explain the importance of the safeguards.
- iii. Separate Workshop on safeguard policies for all Municipal Engineers, EE and AE of all the Pourashavas under UGIIP-III
- iv. Screening and re-categorisation of each and every scheme with the help of REA checklist transect walk and public consultation for individual schemes during visit to individual project scheme sites.
- v. Preparation of sector Sub-project IEE and EIA for each sector Sub-project for each Pourashava.
- vi. Preparation of TOR for conduction of EIA to get environmental clearance from DOE, GOB for Red category projects.

13. **Implementation Arrangements:** Local Government Engineering Department (LGED) and Department of Public Health Engineering (DPHE) are the executing agencies (EA). LGED is responsible for providing support and guidance to Pourashava concerning performance criteria and Pourashava development planning. Department of Public Health Engineering (DPHE) will provide support in water supply and sanitation schemes. Implementation activities will be overseen by a Project Management Unit (PMU). The participating Pourashava are the implementing agencies, with a project implementation unit (PIU) within the Pourashava structure. Consultant teams are responsible for (i) detailed engineering design, contract documents preparation and safeguards facilitation; (ii) project management and administration support; (iii) assistance in supervising construction; (iii) strengthening of local governance, conducting required studies/surveys and (iv) awareness raising on behavioral change in water, sanitation and solid waste management activities.

14. **Description of the Environment:** Sub-project components are located in Basurhat Pourashava urban area or in its immediate surroundings which were developed into urban land uses. The Sub-project sites are located in existing right of ways (ROWs) and government-owned land. There are no protected areas, wetlands, mangroves, or estuaries in or near the Sub-project location. There are no forest areas within or near Basurhat Pourashava.

15. **Environmental Management:** An environmental management plan (EMP) is included as part of this IEE, which includes (i) mitigation measures for environmental impacts during implementation; (ii) an environmental monitoring program and the responsible entities for mitigating, monitoring, and reporting; (iii) public consultation and information disclosure; and (iv) grievance redress mechanism. A number of impacts and their significance were reduced through mitigation measures in the preliminary design stage. The EMP will form part of the civil work bidding and contract documents.

16. Locations and siting of the proposed infrastructures were considered to further reduce impacts. The concepts considered in design of the Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains Sub-project are: (i) locating facilities on government-owned land to avoid the need for land acquisition and relocation of people; (ii) prioritizing rehabilitation over new construction using public right of ways (ROWs), and taking all possible measures in design and selection of site or alignment to avoid resettlement impacts; (iii) avoiding where possible locations that will result in destruction/disturbance to historical and cultural places/values; (iv) avoiding tree-cutting where possible; (v) ensuring all planning and design interventions and decisions are made in consultation with local communities and reflecting inputs from public consultation and disclosure for site selection.

17. During the construction phase, impacts mainly arise from (i) disturbance of residents, businesses, and traffic; (ii) need to manage excess construction materials and spoils; and (iii) community and workers health and safety. These are common impacts of construction in urban areas, and there are well developed methods for their mitigation. Measures such as conducting work in lean season and minimizing inconvenience by best construction methods will be employed. Traffic management will be necessary during excavation works on busy roads. In the operational phase, all facilities and infrastructure will operate with routine maintenance, which should not affect the environment. Facilities will need to be repaired from time to time, but environmental impacts will be much less than those of the construction period as the work will be infrequent, affecting small areas only.

18. MDSC design team integrate a number of measures, both structural and non structural, to mainstream climate resilience into the Basurhat Pourashava roads and drains Sub-project, including: (i) structural protection of facilities of future floods; (ii) location of components where there is no risk of flooding or other hazards; and promote more efficient use of water by reducing losses and wastage to counter increased demands due to higher temperatures. As a result, some measures have already been included in the Sub-project designs. This means that the impacts and their significance have already been reduced.

19. Key construction phase impacts identified and addressed in the IEE include (i) air, noise and vibration impacts due to construction vehicles, equipment and machinery in the vicinity of construction site and inhabited sections; (ii) management of spoils due to excavation for distribution network and civil works; (iii) safety measures during construction; (iv) traffic diversions; (v) management of sites temporarily used for construction activities, including borrow areas, construction camps, etc. and rehabilitation of the sites after completion of temporary use; (vi) impacts on community health and safety hazards posed to the public, specifically in inhabited areas.

20. In the operational phase, all facilities and infrastructure will operate with routine maintenance, which should not affect the environment. Facilities will need to be repaired from time to time, but environmental impacts will be much less than those of the construction period as the work will be infrequent, affecting small areas only.

21. Mitigation measures have been developed to reduce all negative impacts to acceptable levels and will be assured through a program of environmental monitoring. The monitoring program will include observations on and off-site, document checks and interviews with workers and beneficiaries. The PMU will submit semi-annual monitoring reports to ADB which will include a detailed review of EMP implementation, including corrective actions taken.

22. **Consultation, Disclosure and Grievance Redress:** The stakeholders were involved in developing the IEE through discussions on-site and public consultation, after which views expressed were incorporated into the IEE and in the planning and development of the Sub-project. The IEE will be made available at public locations in the Pourashava and will be disclosed to a wider audience via the ADB and LGED project websites. The consultation process will be continued and expanded during project implementation to ensure that stakeholders are fully engaged in the project and have the opportunity to participate in its development and implementation. A grievance redress mechanism is described within the IEE to ensure any public grievances are addressed quickly.

23. **Monitoring and Reporting:** The PMU, PIU (Basurhat Pourashava), and Management Design and Supervision Consultants (MDSC) will be responsible for safeguard monitoring. The MDSC will submit monthly monitoring reports to PMU, and the PMU will send semi-annual monitoring reports to ADB. ADB will post the semi-annual environmental monitoring reports on its website as part of its disclosure requirements.

24. **Conclusion and Recommendation:** The citizens of Basurhat Pourashava will be the major beneficiaries of this Sub-project. The proposed Sub-project is unlikely to cause significant adverse impacts and net environmental benefits to citizens of Basurhat will be positive. The potential impacts that are associated with design, construction and operation can be mitigated to standard levels without difficulty through proper engineering design and the incorporation or application of recommended mitigation measures and procedures.

25. Based on the findings of the IEE, there are no significant impacts and the classification of the Sub-project as Category "B" is confirmed. No further special study or detailed environmental impact assessment (EIA) needs to be undertaken to comply with ADB SPS, (2009).

I. INTRODUCTION

A. Purpose of the Report

26. Bangladesh has a population of approximately 162 million and has experienced increased rapid urbanization with the growth of many secondary towns over the last three decades. About 28 per cent of the total population now lives in urban areas where the population growth rate is much higher than the overall national growth rate. With the present high increase-trend in urban population, it is justifiably anticipated that by year-2020, such populace will constitute nearly 40 percent of the national aggregate. One principal cause of such rapid growth is the presence of better opportunities spanning economic, communication, education, health and other social aspects in the urban areas. It is worth noting that by one account, in countries of Bangladesh's standing, around 55-60% of a country's aggregate economic activities takes place within the urban confines. Two sets of municipalities are included in the project. The first set is 31 pre-selected target Pourashavas are marked as Window-A Pourashava, in which full set of support will be provided under the project. The Window-A Pourashavas are:

- Three (3) sample PSs: 1) Naogaon 2) Magura and 3) Lalmonirhat.
- Seven (7) non-sample priority PSs: 4) Kishoregonj, 5) Muktagachha, 6) Netrokona, 7) Sherpur, 8) Bera, 9) Charghat and 10) Rajbari.
- The remaining twenty one PSs (target PSs): 11) Chapai Nawabgonj, 12) Habigonj, 13) Moulvibazar, 14) Laxmipur, 15) Chhatak, 16) Joypurhat, 17) Laksam,18) Shahjadpur 19) Rangamati, 20) Ishwardi, 21) Meherpur, 22) Nabinagar, 23) Panchagarh, 24) Jessore, 25) Bandarban, 26) Khagrachhari, 27) Kotalipara, 28) Nilphamari, 29) Chuadanga 30) Benapole and 31) Tungipara.

27. On the other hand 20 additional Pourashavas selected based on their UGIAP performance are termed as Window-B Pourashava. The project would allow prescribed allocation for infrastructure development from the project fund for 2016-17.

This Window-B additional Pourashavas are: 1) Singra, 2) Munshigonj, 3) Jamalpur, 4) Shibchar, 5) Tarabo, 6) Chowmuhani, 7) Savar, 8) Chandpur, 9) Shaharasti, 10)
 Basurhat, 11) Patuakhali, 12) Burhanuddin, 13) Jhenaidah, 14) Jhalokati, 15) Keshabpur, 16) Narail, 17) Belkuchi, 18) Taherpur, 19) Bonpara, and 20) Kakonhat.

28. The Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains Sub-project is one of the Sub-projects proposed from Window-B under UGIIP III. ADB requires the consideration of environmental issues in all aspects of the Bank's operations, and the requirements for environmental assessment are described in ADB Safeguard Policy Statement (SPS), 2009. This Initial Environmental Examination (IEE) study was carried out based on the feasibility study and detail engineering designs prepared during project implementation and may be updated during implementation stage to reflect any changes and latest Sub-project designs need.

29. The Local Government Engineering Department (LGED) and the Department of Public Health Engineering (DPHE), both under the Local Government Division (LGD) of the Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development and Cooperatives (MLGRD & C) and having extensive experience in managing urban and water supply projects financed by ADB, will be the executing agencies of the project.

30. **Categorization:** An environmental assessment using ADB's Rapid Environmental Assessment (REA) checklist for roads and drains (Appendix 3) was conducted and results of the assessment show that the project is unlikely to cause significant adverse impacts. Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains improvement Sub-project is classified as environmental category B as per ADB SPS. This initial environmental examination (IEE) has been prepared in accordance with ADB SPS's requirements for environment category B projects and provides mitigation and monitoring measures to ensure no significant impacts as a result of the Sub-project.

31. **The Project Log Frame gives the project goal as:** sustained improvements in the urban environment and quality of life in participating municipalities by 2020. The project purpose is: expanded access to and usage of urban infrastructure and services, and improvement in urban governance in all participating municipalities by 2020. The objectively verifiable indicators are:

- Improved citizen perception of the urban environment, municipal services and quality of life
- Improved quality and standard of urban infrastructure and municipal services

32. UGIIP-III represents the continued development of the ADB approach to urban development in Bangladesh. It is a valuable model for comparison with other approaches and for replication by other agencies and in other countries. UGIIP-III has broad goals such as developing infrastructure facilities and improving services, urban governance, accountability, the urban environment and quality of life. UGIIP-III will improve infrastructure through roads, water supply, sanitation, solid waste management, drainage and municipal facilities Sub-projects.

B. Project Types Identified for Implementation

33. Infrastructure Sub-projects proposed under UGIIP-III encompass a variety of types of urban infrastructure and services including those shown in Table 1.

Water Supply	Source Augmentation	Deep Tube Wells (Hand Pump)	
		Deep Tube Wells (Production Pump)	
	Distribution	Piping, Street hydrant, Valves and Fittings	
	Treatment	Water Treatment (Iron and Arsenic Removal)	
	Storage	Elevated Tank	
	System improvement	Repair/Replacement of Lines	
		Bulk Water Meters	
		Domestic water meter	
Sanitation	Community Facility	Community Toilets	
	Public Facility	Public Toilets	
	Septic tank	Vacuum Units and faecal sludge management	
Solid Waste	Disposal/waste	Disposal Alternatives	
Management	collection	Neighbourhood Collection	
	Waste transfer	Community Storage Bins	
		Dump Trucks/Rickshaw	
	Waste disposal	Transfer Station	
		Access Road to Landfill	
		Landfill Facility	
		Treatment/Composting	
Urban Drainage	Roadway Drainage	Roadside Drains	
	Area drainage	Outfall	
		Main Drain	
		Secondary and Tertiary Drains	
		Retention Pond	
Urban Transport &	Roadway Provision	Bridge Replacement/Drainage/Culverts	
communication		Roadway Widening/Resurfacing	
Slum	System improvement	Repair/Replacement of Lines	
	Community Facility	Community Toilets	
	Septic tank	Vacuum Units	
Public use facilities	Municipal facilities	Market/Community Centres	
		Municipal and Kitchen Markets	
		Improvement of Slaughterhouses	
		Bus and Truck Terminals	

Table 1: Sub-projects and Components Proposed in UGIIP-III

C. Potential Impacts from Activities

34. A Sector Initial Environmental Examination (SIEE) has been conducted for the overall UGIIP-III project during the PPTA and Sub-project IEEs was prepared for each of the PS Sub-projects identified during the PPTA. The SIEE sought to identify any regional and cumulative impacts that may result from the sector intervention. Cumulative impacts were all in the social or human development sphere of the environment, and all were found to be positive. No direct cumulative or regional potential negative impact of the project activities on environmental resources and values was detected.

35. From the variety of Sub-projects undertaken under UGIIP-III, potential environmental impacts of a local nature can be expected and cover a wide spectrum. In general these were determined not to be significant or irreversible, and precautionary measures have been taken (and incorporated into guidance, management plans and implementation frameworks) to avoid or reduce them. Even the criteria for selection or exclusion of Sub-projects address potential significant or irreversible negative environmental impacts.

36. The ADB has categorized UGIIP-III project as Category B and following its normal procedure has determined that an IEE will be conducted for each municipality Sub-project submission. The impacts of Sub-projects will be assessed according to ADB requires the consideration of environmental issues in all aspects of the Bank's operations, and the requirements for environmental assessment are described in ADB's Safeguard Policy Statement (SPS), 2009.

37. UGIIP-III the impact will be improved living environment in project towns. The outcome will be improved municipal service delivery and urban governance in project towns. Full sets of support will be provided to 31 pre-selected project towns in an integrated manner whereas only Roads and Drains improvement will be provided to 20 Project towns under Window-B of the Project in Phase-2. Here UGIIP-III will improve existing and provide new municipal infrastructures including (i) roads; (ii) drainages; (iii) water supply system; (iv) solid waste management facilities; (v) slaughter houses; (vi) markets, community center/ auditorium, bus and truck terminals and river ghats; (vii) public toilets; and (viii) others such as provision for street lighting and improvement of slums.

D. Extent of the IEE Study

38. Government of Bangladesh (GOB) law and ADB policy require that the environmental impacts of development projects are identified and assessed as part of the planning and design process, and that action is taken to reduce those impacts to acceptable levels. This is done through the environmental assessment (EnA) process, which has become an integral part of lending operations and project development and implementation.

II. POLICY, LEGAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE FRAMWORK

A. ADB Policy

39. ADB requires the consideration of environmental issues in all aspects of ADB operations and the requirements for environmental assessment are described in ADB SPS, 2009. This states that ADB requires environmental assessment of all ADB investments.

40. **Screening and categorization:** The nature of the environmental assessment required for a project depends on the significance of its Environmental impacts, which are related to the type and location of the project, the sensitivity, scale, nature and magnitude of its potential impacts, and the availability of cost-effective mitigation measures. Projects are screened for their expected environmental impacts and are assigned to one of the following 4 (Four) categories:

- i. **Category A.** Projects could have significant adverse environmental impacts. An EIA is required to address significant impacts.
- ii. **Category B.** Projects could have some adverse environmental impacts, but of lesser degree or significance than those in category A. An IEE is required to determine whether significant environmental impacts warranting an EIA are likely. If an EIA is not needed, the IEE is regarded as the final environmental assessment report.
- iii. **Category C.** Projects are unlikely to have adverse environmental impacts. No EIA or IEE is required, although environmental implications are reviewed.
- iv. **Category FI.** Projects involve a credit line through a financial intermediary or an equity investment in a financial intermediary. The financial intermediary must apply an environmental management system, unless all projects will result in insignificant impacts.

41. **Environmental management plan:** An EMP, which addresses the potential impacts and risks identified by the environmental assessment, shall be prepared. The level of detail and complexity of the EMP and the priority of the identified measures and actions will be commensurate with the project's impact and risks.

42. **Public disclosure:** ADB will post the following safeguard documents on its website. Relevant information from these documents will also be disclosed in local communities in a form and language understandable and accessible to the public.

- i. final or updated IEE upon receipt; and
- ii. environmental monitoring reports submitted by the Project Management Unit(PMU) during project implementation upon receipt.

43. **Pollution Prevention and Control Technologies:** During the design, construction, and operation of the project the PMU and PIUs will apply pollution prevention and control technologies and practices consistent with international good practice, as reflected in internationally recognized standards such as the World Bank Group's Environment, Health and Safety Guidelines. These standards contain performance levels and measures that are normally acceptable and applicable to projects. When Government of Bangladesh regulations differ from these levels and measures, the PMU and PIUs will achieve whichever is more stringent. If less stringent levels or measures are appropriate in view of specific project circumstances, the PMU and PIUs will provide full and detailed justification for any proposed alternatives that are consistent with the requirements presented in ADB SPS

Table 1.1.1: WHO Ambient Air Quality Guidelines ^{7,8}		
	Averaging Period	Guideline value in µg/m³
Sulfur dioxide (SO ₂)	24-hour	125 (Interim target 1) 50 (Interim target 2) 20 (guideline)
	10 minute	500 (guideline)
Nitrogen dioxide (NO ₂)	1-year 1-hour	40 (guideline) 200 (guideline)
Particulate Matter PM ₁₀	1-year	70 (Interim target-1) 50 (Interim target-2) 30 (Interim target-3) 20 (guideline)
	24-hour	150 (Interim target1) 100 (Interim target2) 75 (Interim target3) 50 (guideline)
Particulate Matter PM _{2.5}	1-year	35 (Interim target-1) 25 (Interim target-2) 15 (Interim target-3) 10 (guideline)
	24-hour	75 (Interim target-1) 50 (Interim target-2) 37.5 (Interim target-3) 25 (guideline)
Ozone	8-hour daily maximum	160 (Interim target1) 100 (guideline)

Table 2: Applicable WHO Ambient Air Quality Guidelines

Table 3: World Bank Group's Noise Level Guidelines

Table 1.7.1- Noise Level Guidelines ⁵⁴		
	One Hour	L _{Aeq} (dBA)
Receptor	Daytime 07:00 - 22:00	Nighttime 22:00 - 07:00
Residential; institutional; educational ⁵⁵	55	45
Industrial; commercial	70	70

B. GOB National Policy

44. Implementation of all Sub-projects will be governed by the environmental acts, rules, policies, and regulations of the Government of Bangladesh. These regulations impose restrictions on the activities to minimize/mitigate likely impacts on the environment. Many of these are cross-sectoral and several of them are directly related to environmental issues. The most important of these are the Environment Conservation Act, 1995 (ECA, 1995) and the Environment Conservation Rules (ECR, 1997).

45. Table-4 presents specific requirements for the Basurhat Pourashava roads and drains Sub-project. Provides the environmental standards for air, surface water, groundwater, drinking water, emissions, noise and vehicular exhaust.

SL	Legislation	Requirements for the Project	Relevance
1.	Environmental Conservation Act of 1995 and amendments in 2000, 2002 and 2010	 Restriction on operation and process, which can be continued or cannot be initiated in the ecologically critical areas Regulation on vehicles emitting smoke harmful to the environment Remedial measures for injuries to ecosystems Standards for quality of air, water, noise and soil for different areas for various purposes and limits for discharging and emitting waste Environmental guidelines 	The provisions of the act apply to the entire Sub- project in the construction and operation and maintenance (O&M) phases.
2.	Environmental Conservation Rules of 1997 and amendments in 2002 and 2003	 Environmental clearances Compliance to environmental quality standards 	The Sub-project is categorized as Orange- B and requires site/location clearance certificate (LCC) and environmental clearance certificate (ECC). All requisite clearances from DoE shall be obtained prior to commencement of civil works.
3.	Forest Act of 1927 and amendments (2000)	• Clearance for any felling, extraction, and transport of forest produce	Considered in Sub- project preparation and implementation.
4.	Bangladesh Climate Change Strategy and Action Plan of 2009	 Ensure existing assets is put in place to deal with the likely impacts of climate change. Enhance the capacity government ministries, civil society and private sector to meet the challenge of climate change 	Considered in Sub- project preparation and implementation.
5.	Bangladesh Labor Law of 2006	 Compliance to the provisions on employment standards, occupational safety and health, welfare and social protection, labor relations and social dialogue, and enforcement Prohibition of employment of children and adolescent 	Considered in the EMP.

 Table 4: Applicable Government of Bangladesh Environmental Legislations

C. Government of Bangladesh Environmental Assessment Procedures

46. Under ECA, 1995 and ECR, 1997 industrial units and projects are classified into four categories according to "their site and impact on the environment" and size of investment, and each category (Green, Orange-A, Orange-B and Red) requires a different level of environmental assessment as a prerequisite for the Department of Environment (DoE) in granting the LCC and ECC that allow the project to proceed.

47. As per Schedule 1 of ECA, 1995 Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains Sub-project is likely to be classified as Orange-B category Table 5. Thus LCC and ECC are required from the DoE prior to commencement of the Sub-project.

Table 5: Likely Government of Bangladesh Classification of Basurhat PourashavaRoads & Drains Sub-project

SL No.	Sub-project	Component	Equivalent in Schedule I of ECR	DoE Classification
1.	Roads, and Drains	Road and drain provisions (include Road & drain Rehabilitation/ Improvement/ Construction, road resurfacing, road signs, intersection, T- Junction, Sharp bend improvement & RCC Drain Construction)	(Rehabilitation/Impro vement/Construction and extension of road (feeder road, local road & drain) & RCC Drain Construction	Orange – B

48. DoE has 30 days to respond to receipt of the ECC application for an Orange-B category project.

49. This IEE will serve the basis for the ECC application and will be supplemented to fulfill any additional government requirements.

D. Relevant Occupational Health and Safety Laws and Rules

50. The implementation of the sub-project shall comply with the relevant occupational health and safety Laws and Rules as shown in Table 6.

Title of Laws and Rules	Descriptions
Social Security under the Act, 1923 and an amendment in 1980	According to the Act social impact assessment includes the processes of analyzing, monitoring and managing the intended and unintended social consequences, both positive and negative of planned interventions (policies, programs, plans, projects) and any social change processes invoked by those interventions.
Bangladesh Labor Law of 2006	 Compliance to the provisions on employment standards, occupational safety and health, welfare and social protection, labor relations and social dialogue, and enforcement Prohibition of employment of children and adolescent
The Employer's Liability Act, 1938	The Act declares that the doctrine of common employment and of assumed risk shall not be raised as a defense in suits for damages in respect of employment injuries. Under the Maternity Benefit Act, 1939, the Maternity Benefit Act, 1950, the Mines Maternity Benefit Act, 1941, and finally the rules framed there under, female employees are entitled to various benefits for maternity, but in practice they enjoy leave of 6 weeks before and 6 weeks after delivery.
Public Health (Emergency Provisions) Ordinance, 1994	The ordinance calls for special provisions with regard to public health. Whereas an emergency has arisen, it is necessary to make special provision for preventing the spread of human disease, safeguarding public health and providing them adequate medical service and other services essential to the health of respective community and workers in particular during the construction related work.
The Employees State Insurance Act, 1948	It has to be noted that health, injury and sickness benefit should be paid to people, particularly respective workers at work place under the Act.
Bangladesh Factory Act, 1979	The Act requires every workplace including small or large scale construction where women are employed to have an arrangement of childcare services. Based on this Act and Labor Laws - medical

Table 6: Relevant Occupational Health and Safety Laws and Rules

Title of	Laws and R	lules	Descriptions						
			acilities, first aid and accident and emergency arrangements are to						
			be provided by the authority to the workers at workplaces.						
Water	Supply	and	The Act specify WASA's responsibility to develop and manage water						
Sewerage			supply and sewerage systems for the public health and environmental						
Authority Act, 1996			conservation.						

E. Conventions, Treaties and Protocols

51. Bangladesh has consented to be bound by the terms of some 21 of the 44 principal international conventions, treaties and protocols relating to the environment (Islam, 1996). Those with partial and indirect relevance to industrial projects are the Paris convention of 1972 concerning the protection of the World cultural and natural Heritage, Convention concerning safety in the use of chemicals at work, Geneva 1990, Biodiversity convention, Rio-de-Janeiro, 1992, Convention concerning occupational health services, Geneva 1985 etc.

III. DESCRIPTION OF THE SUB-PROJECTS

A. The Study Area

52. Basurhat Pourashava is located at 22°87′13″N, 91°27′18″E and has an area of 6.50 sq km. The Basurhat Pourashava is bounded by Companiganj Upazila (Noakhali district) with an area of 305.33 sq km, is bounded by Senbgh and Daganbhuiyan Upazilas on the north, Noakhali Sadar and Sandwip Upazilas on the south, Sonagazi and Mirsharai Upazilas on the east, Noakhali sadar Upazila on the west. Main rivers are little Feni and Bamni. The Pourashava has 09 (Nine) wards.

53. This report contains the Initial Environmental Examination (IEE) for the roads and drains sector improvement Sub-project, in Basurhat Pourashava and Companigonj Upazila, Noakhali District under Chittagong Division Figure 1. It discusses the potential environmental impacts and mitigation measures relating to the Sub-project, design, construction and operation of physical works proposed under these 26 (twenty six) schemes, in one package namely **UGIIP-III-2/W-B/BASU/UT+DR/01/2016**.

54. Sub-project components are located in Basurhat urban area or in its immediate surroundings which were converted into urban use for many years ago, and there is no natural habitat left at these sites. The Sub-project sites are located in existing right of way (RoWs) and government-owned land. There are no protected areas, wetlands, mangroves, or estuaries in or near the Sub-project location. There are no forest areas within or near Basurhat. The location map is shown as Figure 1.



Figure 1: Pourashava under UGIIP -III

B. Indigenous People Safeguard

55. Indigenous People Planning Framework (IPPF) is required to provide guidance and appropriate mitigation measures to the ethnic minority (advise). Out of selected Pourashavas from Window-A & B under UGIIP-III, there is possibility of affecting indigenous people only in Bandarban, Rangamati, Khagrachhari, Moulavibazar, Sherpur, Panchagarh, Muktagachha, Netrokona, Chapai Nawabgonj, Bonpara, Belkuchi, Taherpur, Bonpara and Kakonhat Pourashava etc. The project activities are located only within the urban areas and no ethnic communities/indigenous people's communities will be affected by the project activities. So preparation of Indigenous People Plan (IPP) document following IPPF will not be required.

C. Existing Condition and Need for the Project

56. Basurhat Pourashava has a road network of a total length of 154.95 km. Most of these roads have uneven-rough surface, damaged topping and pavement sides, narrow in width and without roadside footpath and thus incapable of accommodating road traffic. The road surfaces are worn out partly and in some cases entirely. Justifiably, they call for intervention varying from normal significant maintenance to large improvement/ reconstruction. Table 4 presents a summary of the existing roads and their conditions in the Pourashava.

57. The total length of the existing roads & drains in Basurhat Pourashava is 154.95 km & 28.31 km and generally fall in to five roads categories: BC road, BFS road, RCC road HBB road and earthen road and three drains categories; RCC drain, Brick drain and Earthen drain. Existing roads & drains conditions in Basurhat Pourashava are given in Table 7.

58. The main outfalls of these drains are Machuadona khal and Little Feni River are notable and the natural khals. But many of the existing drains are falling to the ponds and low land around the Pourashava. Due to those drains and stagnant condition of the river, the local environment is deteriorating day by day. The following is the category and respective length of the existing drains.

SI.	Road type	Length in km	Existing condition						
1	Paved Road	92.20	Around 35% in bad condition						
2	HBB Road	2.25	Around 45% in bad condition						
3	RCC Road	2.50	Around 30% in bad condition						
4	BFS	2.60	Around 50% in bad condition						
5	WBM	4.37	Around 40% in bad condition						
5	Earthen Road	51.03	Around 85% in bad condition						
	Total	154.95	Overall condition of the roads is not good						
SI.	Drain type	Length in km	Existing condition						
1	RCC Drain	8.82	Around 40% in bad condition						
2	Brick Drain	6.24	Around 70% in bad condition						
3	Earthen Drain	13.25	Around 85% in bad condition						
	Total	28.31	Overall condition of the drains is not good						

Table 7: Existing Roads & Drains and their conditions in Basurhat Pourashava

Note: BC = bituminous carpet; BT = black-topped; CC = cement concrete; HBB = herring bone bond

59. Most of the roads are no more than 3 meters (m) in width and in some cases smaller, hence cannot accommodate the present traffic flow. Besides, there is little or no footpath at all, so they are inconvenient for pedestrians and minor accidents are commonplace. Maintenance of the roads is largely poor and inadequate.



Pourashava road and drain with very badly damaged surface and displaying poor maintenance





Figure 2: Proposed roads & drains Sub-project in Basurhat Pourashava



Figure 3: Basurhat Pourashava in Google Map

D. Proposed Components

60. Figure 2 shows the locations of the proposed roads and drains in the Basurhat Pourashava.

61. Roads and Drains necessary for improvement/construction were surveyed by the project consultants during the Sub-project preparation stage and an inventory of required works was conducted with the assistance of the Pourashava engineers considering (i) all necessary issues and findings such as existing conditions, type, formation level (rise), widening, shoulder/footpath, side-drain, cross-drain/culvert, etc; (ii) roads with high target beneficiaries; and (iii) strategically important roads that have good linkage in the development of road communication networks. The identified roads were finalized through the workshop organized in the Pourashava in the presence of the mayor, councilors, Engineers, invited officials from relevant organizations and responsible persons of the Pourashava TLCC.

62. To accommodate climate change related inundation and annual floods, each road was assessed against whether: (i) existing crest level is 600 millimeters (mm) above existing normal flood level; (ii) road embankments are protected against annual floods; and (iii) drainage is adequate to accommodate rainfall runoff. Appendix 4 outlines proposed standards and additional climate change measures for level of service for proposed roads & drains.

63. The major considerations adopted for design were as follows: (i) LGED's road design manual and standards followed. The road design type 6 for BC pavement was considered, with some modifications; (ii) guidelines on climate change resilience and adaptation measures (Appendix 4) were studied and accommodated as necessary; and (iii) existing bitumen finished surface (BFS) and HBB roads were considered for improvement with CC or reinforced cement concrete (RCC) pavement where necessary, with modified design standard. In general, the following are the major features of the roads and design guidelines:

- i. The roads lying on low level of lands are vulnerable to flood water and/or rainwater and hence require CC/RCC surface instead of asphalt surface. Roads lying on low-lands with heavy traffic loads will be improved with RCC surface works.
- ii. The roads with poor quality of side drains will be improved along with side drain improvement by replacing the existing brick-drains with RCC drains to withstand heavy traffic loads.

64. Table 8 presents the proposed roads & drains for improvement/construction in Basurhat Pourashava Figures 3 to 5 show the typical sections of different types of road & drain that may be used in the Sub-project. This IEE covers **seventeen roads with total length of 10.230km and nine drains with total length of 5.079km.** Table 8 shows the list including possible impact of roads and drains to be improvement/construction under Phase 2. This IEE has been updated with the final roads and drains designs.

SI. No	Name of Scheme	Road L(m)	Drain L(m)	Existing Condition (all roads & drains)	Remarks
	Package no; UGIIP-III-2/W-B/CHOW/UT+DR/01/2016				
R-1	Rehabilitation of Mowlana Foizullah road with BC at Ch. 00 - 610m. (in ward no.01)	610.00			No Impact
R-2	Rehabilitation of Sheik Ahamed road with BC at Ch. 00 - 680m. (in ward no.02)	680.00			Slop protection need to be palasiding
R-3	Improvement of Mokbul Ahamed Chowdhury road with BC (Part-01) Ch. 00 - 175.00m & Rehabilitation of Part - 02 Ch. 175 - 475m.	475.00			No Impact
R-4	Part-A Rehabilitation of Yateem Khana road with BC Ch. 00 - 590m b) Construction of 03 (three) cross drain	590.00			Water logging during monsoon
R-5	Part-A Rehabilitation of Basurhat bazar main road & High school road Ch. 00 - 680m in ward no.05.	680.00			No Impact
R-6) Rehabilitation of Fozlul Hoque Chowdhury road with BC Ch.00 - 1525m. b) Construction of cross drain across the road in ward 06.	1525.00			No Impact
R-7	Rehabilitation of Sujat Ali road with BC Ch.00 - 340m in ward 08	340.00		Road Width 3.0m	No Impact
R-8	Rehabilitation of Nur Modina Hfizia Madrasha road with BC Ch.00 - 670m. b) Construction of two cross drain (each 10m long) in ward 01	670.00		or below and damage BC, HBB,	No Impact
R-9	Development of Nurmia Pondit road with BC Ch.00 - 450m. b) Construction of two cross drain (each 6m long) in ward 04	450.00		Earthen etc.	No Impact
R-10	Maintenance of a) B- Zaman road with BC ch. 00 - 190m b) Khaja Rowshan Ali road ch. 00 - 350m. and c) Shohid Monir road ch.00 - 200m	740.00			No Impact
R-11	Rehabilitation of Moklasur Rahman road with BC at Ch. 00 - 320m. (in ward no.07	320.00			No Impact
R-12	Rehabilitation of west part of Khan Shaheb road from Motaleb Ukil road to Chaprashirhat road with BC at Ch. 00 - 550m. (in ward no.09)	550.00		-	No Impact
R-13	Development of Nur Modina Hafejia Madrasha conecting road with RCC ch. 00 - 330m	330.00			Water logging during monsoon
R-14	a) Improvement of Shohid Liakot Ali Azad road with BC ch. 00 - 180m (damage BC) and 180 - 485m Kuncha in ward no.03.	485.00			No Impact
R-15	Rehabilitation of east part of Khan Shaheb road with BC at Ch. 00 - 835m. (in ward no.07)	835.00			No Impact
R-16	Rehabilitation of Mofazol road with BC at Ch. 00 - 480m. (in ward no.08)	480.00			No Impact
R-17	Rehabilitation of Master Serajul Hoque road with BC at Ch. 00 - 470m. (in ward no.09)	470.00		1	No Impact
	Road	10230			
D-1	a) Contruction of RCC drain beside Ishakia road from Wazuddin Bapari to Masuadona khal Ch.00- 480m. b) Construction of two cross drain across the road (in word 07)		480.00	Existing brick drain and earthen drain	No Impact

Table 8: Proposed Roads and Drains Improvement/construction in Basurhat Pourashava

SI. No	Name of Scheme	Road L(m)	Drain L(m)	Existing Condition (all roads & drains)	Remarks
D-2	 a) Contruction of RCC drain beside Abdul Motaleb road from Hasam commisioner bari to Chaprashi khal Ch.00-700m. b) Construction of 04(four)nos cross drain Motaleb Ukil road & by lane across the road.(in word no.09.) 		700.00	damage and narrow (Outfal connected existing	
D-3	Contruction of RCC drain beside Sahek Ahmed Ch.00-995.00m.(in word no.02.)		995.00	drain to Machuadona kha	Water logging during monsoon
D-4	Contruction of RCC drain beside the Ahasan Ullah Munshi bari road to Chaprashi khal Ch.00-312.00m. (in word no.03.)		312.00	and Natural khal)	No Impact
D-5	 a) Contruction of RCC drain beside Shiek Ahamed road Ch.00-350m. b) Contruction of RCC drain beside the Idrichia road Ch.100.00-300.00m. 		650.00		No Impact
D-6	Contruction of RCC drain beside the Yateem khana road (from Kamla bari to Dorbas Ali Pondit road Ch.00 - 622m.(in word no.04.)		622.00		No Impact
D-7	Contruction of RCC drain beside Eida Hazi Eidga from Noyon Hazi bari to Masuadona khal Ch.00 - 670m.(in word no.06.)		670.00		Water logging during monsoon
D-8	Contruction of RCC drain beside the Khan Shaheb road Kuncha Ch.120.00 - 300m		180.00		No Impact
D-9	Contruction of RCC drain beside theMaster Serajul Houque road Ch.00 - 470m.(in word no.09.)		470.00		No Impact
	Drain		5079		
	Grand total road & drain	10230	5079		

E. Implementation Schedule

65. Implementation of UGIIP-3 is split up into 3 phases: (i) 1st phase = 24 months or 2 years; (ii) 2nd phase = 12 months or 1 year; and (iii) 3rd phase = 24 months or 2 years.

66. Substantial time is required spanning the continuum of subproject preparation approval, survey, design estimate, contract execution. Efforts needs to be made to meticulously follow the schedule should a timely implementation of work is aimed at.

67. Usually, the construction work season in Bangladesh runs from October through May (eight months). Construction works are sometimes impeded for the following reasons.

- Early floods in April/May
- Late floods in September/October
- Natural calamities (cyclone/tornado, excessive floods) occur in April/May and October/November.

68. Normally, the best construction period is only for 6 months a year (October to march). But construction of Road and Drain may take more time due to adverse weather situations. In these reason, total construction time is proposed for 01year.

69. However, sometimes, based on time constraint or exigency, construction work may even need to be carried out in the monsoon. Besides, whenever possible, simultaneousness of activities can be ascertained and cashed in on and consequently, quantum of work can be maximized through efficient planning and adoption of best available practices. Summing up, over a 16-month period, excavation of major works is advisable to take place between June, 2017 and May, 2018. A tentative time-schedule for implementation (only as an indication) is shown overleaf.

Period: January, 2017 to June, 20	18																		
	YEAR																		
	2017										2018								
						Ν	lon	th					Month						
Item of works	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Completion of sub-project and approval																			
Preparation of the bid documents																			
Tendering of the sub-project and the work order																			
Execution of physical works																			
Final inspection and completion certification																			J

Sub-projects Implementation schedule for Package Nr. UGIIP-III-2-W-B/BASU/UT+DR/01/2016



Figure 4: Typical Cross-Section of Bituminas Carpating Road



Figure 5: Typical Cross-Section of CC Road



Figure 6: Typical Reinforced Cement Concrete U-drain

IV. DESCRIPTION OF THE ENVIRONMENT

A. Methodology Used for the Baseline Study

70. **Data collection and stakeholder consultations:** Data for this study has been primarily collected through comprehensive literature survey, discussion with stakeholder agencies, and field visits to the proposed Sub-project sites. The literature survey broadly covered the following:

- (i) Sub-project details, reports, maps, and other documents available with the ADB, MDS consultants, LGED, and Basurhat Pourashava;
- (ii) relevant acts and extraordinary gazettes, and guidelines issued by Government of Bangladesh agencies; and
- (ii) literature on land use, soil, geology, hydrology, climate, socioeconomic profiles, and environmental planning documents collected from Government of Bangladesh agencies and websites.

71. Several visits to the Sub-project sites were made to assess the existing environment (physical, biological, and socioeconomic) and gather information with regard to the proposed sites and scale of the proposed Sub-project. Demographic information, archaeological and religious places, densely populated pockets and settlements were gathering from Pourashava and other documents.

72. **Data analysis and interpretation:** The data collected was analyzed and interpretations made to assess the physical, biological, and socioeconomic features of the project area. The relevant information is presented in the succeeding paragraphs.

73. **Updating during detailed design phase**: The IEE including specific description of the environment and corridor of impact has been updated as necessary based on the final water supply improvement Sub-project design and alignments pipeline lying.

B. Physical Characteristics

74. **Topography, soil and Geology:** Topography of Basurhat is mainly flat. The subproject area mainly comprises of low land with little Feni River, Machuadona khal, natural cannel and water logged areas. Most depressions and canals are tectonically controlled. According to the information collected through public consultation, this area submerges with shallow to medium depth during monsoon. The elevation is around 12m above mean sea level. This area is composed of uplifted terraces of Pleistocene sediments called Barind tracts and low lying areas. Aquifers of these Upazilas are safe from Arsenic pollution.

75. **Climatic conditions:** Noakhali has tropical climate and it has significant rainfall most months, with a short dry season. In Noakhali, the average annual temperature is 25.6 °C and the average annual rain fall is about 3302 mm. With an average of 33.6 °C, May is the warmest month. At 19.5 °C on average, January is the coldest month of the year. The driest month is January with 6 mm of precipitation. In July, the rainfall reaches its peak, with an average of 650 mm. May to October month some flood for heavy rain fall of Basurhat Poura area.

76. **Surface water and other bodies of water:** The road sub-projects crosses large number of water bodies such as small and medium ponds, which are used for multiple purposes. The surface water in ponds is not saline but is not suitable for drinking purposes. All the ponds are man-made and used for fishing, water supply and domestic use. The sources of surface water (ponds & ditches only) are polluted by domestic waste, unhealthy sanitation and extensive use of fertilizer in the agriculture. Soon, water supply is going to be very critical in the Pourashava. Water supply problem can be substantially resolved by properly using the Machuadona khal. Because little Feni River is the nearest river from the town side and finally it is linked with the Bay of Bengal through Meghna River.

77. **Air quality:** This has an impact on agriculture, forestry and natural ecosystems. Ambient air quality data was not available. No information is available on local air quality. There are many small and medium size industries in operation in the Pourashava area such as Oil mill 20, Ice factory 7, Rice and Flour mill 12. Population density within the city is moderate and there are few motorized vehicles operating on the local roads. Direct observation shows that air quality is generally good except for fine dust and smoke form roads and vehicular emissions around the bus stand and market areas. The results will be provided in the updated IEE and all other measurements during implementation will be reported as part of EMP implementation.

78. **Acoustic environment:** Noise is not a major impediment for the quality of the environment in the study area. Vehicles such as motor cycle, tempo, mini truck, votvoti, and tractor trailer etc. move on the road during day and night. These vehicles generate noise in the sub-project area but within tolerable limit in most cases. No other perceptible sources of noise generation such as factories, industries, etc. are found near by the sub-project area. The baseline noise level will be measured by the sub-project contractors prior to commencement of work. The results will be provided in the updated IEE and all other measurements during implementation will be reported as part of EMP implementation.

79. **Water logged areas:** Inundation occurs in some parts of the Pourashava due to localized storm that is affecting the drainage system of the Pourashava and creating a worse environment for the residents living in those areas. Where township not yet fully developed is constituted mainly with the agricultural lands. Water logging, drainage congestion and lack of proper outfall for the existing drains are the main problems. Machuadona khal and natural khal, flowing through the Pourashava are supposed to serve the purpose of primary drains. But due to encroachments it is not possible to connect most of the drains with the little Feni Rivers. Absence of planned drainage system. Existing drains with low discharge capacity. Lack of proper initiative for cleaning and maintenance of existing drainage system. The other probable causes for water logging in Basurhat are the closure of road culverts by unplanned construction works in front of them or insufficient section of the culverts. Some areas of the Pourashava are subject to water logging. Some part of ward 5 and Nazirpur Yateem khana more experience little drainage problem.

C. Biological Characteristics

80. Flora: Basurhat which partly belongs to the low lying area and partly belonging to the great alluvial plain formed under the influence of the little Feni River is very rich in respect of varieties of flora and fauna. Noakhali is one of the coastal districts at the fringe of the Bay of Bengal with vast char land of recent origin in the south. The plant life is confined generally to variations belonging to the lower Meghna plane and of other districts in the southern region of the country. Except the Government sponsored a forestation programme for the coastal belt, there is no organized forestry in the district. However, all homesteads are usually covered by dense and lush green foliage of wide variety of trees. Most of the trees grown in homestead forests are fruit bearing. Mangoes, although poor in quality, grow in abundance. Almond or badam (Arachis hypogea) in unusually. Other common trees are jack fruit (Artocarpus heterophyllus), black berry (Syzygium cumini), tamarind (Tamarindus indica), jalpai (Elaeocarpus tectorius), bel (Aegle marmelos), chalta (Dillenia indica), boroi, guava (Psidiumguagava), etc. banana (Banana musa sapientum) is seen almost everywhere but their quality is rather poor. Litchi (Litchi chinensis), kamranga (Averrho karmbola), ata, haritaki (Terminalia chebula), amloki (Phyllanthus emblica), gaab (Dioaspyros precatorius), etc. grow abundantly. Juice of gaab fruit mixed with charcoal is used in colouring boats and stiffening fishing nets. Coconut (Cocos nucifera) is abundantly produced in Noakhali.

81. **Fauna:** Owing to the absence of organized forest and other natural conditions, no large or medium-sized carnivores are seen in the district. However, the following mammals are still seen the district although their number is gradually decreasing: jackal (Canis aureus), fox (Vulpes bengalensis), large Indian civet or bagdas (Viverra zibetha), otter or uud

(Lutra lutra), Irrawaddy, kath biral (Callosciuruspy gerythrus), Bengal mongoose or beji (Herpestes edwards), different kind of rats and several species of bats. Buffalo is found in char and Hatia island. The vast offshore areas and the emerging islands of the Noakhali district have become the potential places for buffalo farming. Almost all varieties of birds that are seen all over Bangladesh are also commonly seen in Noakhali. Raptors include whiterumped vulture (Gyps bengalensis), lanner falcon or baj (Falco biarmicus), marsh harrier or gochila (Circus aeruginesus), pariah cheel (Milvus migyans lineatas), several species of stork like pond heron or kani boga (Ardeola greyii), cattle egret or go boga (Babulcus ibis) and black bittern or kala boga (Dupeter plovicollis), crows (Corvus splendens) and kingfisher (Alcedo atthis), etc. Ducks are represented by a number of species including winter migrants like greenleg goose (Anser anser), rajhans (Anser indicus), the pintail (Anas acuta) and some other domestic species. Water birds include the little cormorant or pankawri (Phalacrocorax niger), waterhen or dahuk (Amaurornis phonicurus), kora (Gallicrex cinarea). Two major types of fauna viz., terrestrial and aquatic fauna have been identified in and around the area. Extinct or nearly extinct crops Linseed, sesame, arahar and kaun.

82. **Protected areas:** There are no protected forests, wetlands, mangroves, or estuaries in or near the sub-project area. Mosque 242, temple 10, most noted of which is Budi Mosque at Basurhat.

D. Socioeconomic Characteristics

83. **Area and population:** Basurhat Pourashava occupies an area of 6.50 sq. km. The town has a population of 25666 (BBS 2011); male 55.40%, female 54.60%. Density of population is 16 per acre. It consists of 09 wards. The information about total number of households with average size and population of the Pourashava is presented in Table 9.

Administrative	Area	Households	Total Population	Average Household	Density		
Unit	(acre)	(nos.)		Size	(acre)		
Basurhat Pourashava	1638.51	3912	25666	6.56	16		
Ward No - 01	126.68	222	1499	6.75	12		
Ward No - 02	169.73	264	1629	6.17	10		
Ward No - 03	182.55	453	3111	6.87	17		
Ward No - 04	162.02	433	2906	6.71	18		
Ward No - 05	125.99	518	3268	6.31	26		
Ward No - 06	112.41	244	2016	8.26	18		
Ward No - 07	288.76	588	3066	5.21	11		
Ward No - 08	219.48	676	4827	7.14	22		
Ward No - 09	250.90	514	3343	6.50	13		

 Table 9: Population of Basurhat Pourashava

(Source: Basurhat Pourashava report, 2016)

84. **Land use:** It has been ascertained that major land use goes to Agricultural land and it is 1100.04 acres which is 47.27% of the total project area. Residential occupying 34.84% Water body 9.75%, Circulation network 2.89%, Commercial activities 1.78% and otherwise 0.60%.

85. **Income generation:** *Main sources of income* Agriculture 27.15%, agricultural labourer 18.08%, wage labourer 2.86%, commerce 10.49%, service 21.68%, transport 2.12%, fishing 1.01%, house renting out 1.47% and others 16.61%.

86. **Literacy:** Literacy and educational institutions: Average literacy 34.5%; male 41.5% and female 27.8%. Educational institutions: government college 1, non-government college 2, government high school 2, non-government high school 26, madrasha 9, technical institution 1, government primary school 57, non-government primary school 19. Noted

educational institutions: Basurhat AHC Government High School (1911), Bamni High School (1914), Basurhat Islamia Senior Madrasa (1914), Bamni Achhia Senior Madrasa (1915).

87. **Roads, existing provisions for pedestrians and transport-related facilities:** Basurhat has an aggregate 154.95 km road network and roads to be repaired is 10.230km and drain to be repaired is 5.079 Km. Observably, most of these roads have uneven-rough surface, damaged topping and pavement sides owing to lack of maintenance, mostly narrow in width, hence incapable of accommodating generated traffic. While visiting different roads, the team observed that the surfaces are worn out partly and in some cases entirely. Justifiably, they call for intervention varying from normal significant maintenance to large Rehabilitation/reconstruction. The overall road condition of Basurhat Pourashava is already presented in Table 5.

88. **Drainage:** The proposed sub-project consists of 9 nos. of drains intervention in Basurhat Pourashava that stands included under the 2nd phase of the implementation of UGIIP-III. The scopes of the said Drainage are briefly described below. It goes without saying that provision of a functional drainage system is an imperative for a Model Town. With this view in the perspective, efforts will be there to improve the drainage system in the Pourashava to ease water logging and its related congestion in the town. Urban dwellers in most areas reported that the present drains system is inadequate and unplanned.

89. The MDS Consultant team has visited a large section of the Pourashava core area after a rainfall and found many water-logged area. Drainage system in these areas were inadequate, hence could not properly ease such congestion. In some areas drains were found without any outfall and congestion caused by solid waste dumping and earth filling led to the virtual closure of the drains. The Pourashava as well as the general people agreed that some of the drains were built without any outfall and improper gradient and improper checking of construction-time invert levels.

90. The linear L-shaped, V-shaped and U-shaped drains are laid below the ground level, sloping continuously at sufficiently steeper gradients towards the outfall point. Or in some other places in Basurhat the storm water drains are the separately constructed rectangular or trapezoidal surface drains constructed at suitable gradients and may be covered or kept open. The storm water drains are designed as plain land drainage planning in Basurhat to carry the maximum drainage discharge. Drainage is, perhaps, the most important element connected with road network. If the road is made of sand the drainage should be in such a fashion which keeps the sand continually moist, if the road is made of clay, the clay must be kept continually dry. Extreme drying out is bad for a water bound macadam, but a wet road foundation is worse. Roads on the top of ridges and valleys are harder to maintain in good condition than those on slightly rolling land, primarily because of bad drainage. The effect of the water is the same whether it soaks in from the top or seeps up from the bottom. Therefore, drainage must look after the water from both directions. Soak or seep of water is laid under the two heads of surface drainage and sub-drainage. Drainage, also, has to do with the taking care of all surplus water that may come near the roadway; bridges and culverts.

91. **Other existing amenities for community welfare:** The Pourashava appears to grow with an absolute unplanned development. There is not a single community centre in this Paurashava. The Key Performance Indicator (KPIs) viz Safe water supply coverage, arsenic mitigation, Sanitation coverage Employment creation has not been taken into account properly. Due to the presence of a flood control embankment the probability of flood in this area is nil.

E. Historical, Cultural and Archaeological Characteristics

92. During the War of Liberation quite a few encounters were held between the Mukti Bahinis and the Pak army in Companiganj upazila in which seven Muktijoddhas including Sadar BLF Commander Ohidur Rahman Wadud were killed. Marks of the War of Liberation Mass grave near Sluice Gate no 16 of the upazila.

93. **Ecological Resources:** It provides the results of an ecological survey, such as a habitat survey etc. The ecological setting is mostly with wetland, homestead and roadside vegetation, etc. Homestead vegetation has a positive effect on improvement of soil moisture through the shading and mulching process. Trees growing at homesteads also provide easy access to fuel wood, fodder and other products. A large number of multipurpose trees (fruit, timber, fodder, medicine) are grown in the area. The most common among them are jackfruit, mango, lemon, banana, etc. Some Mangrove vegetation has been noticed in the area. Two major types of fauna viz. terrestrial and aquatic fauna have been identified in and around the area.

94. **Birds, Wildlife and Wetland Habitats:** Other than common birds like crows, sparrows, shaliks, cuckoos etc. and some domestic cattle, no wild animals inhabit the area. Wildlife that fully depends on the terrestrial land throughout their whole life for shelter, food, nesting, breeding and producing offspring is called terrestrial fauna. The main types of terrestrial fauna are amphibian, reptile, bird and mammal. Aquatic habitats are common in the project area due to the numerous freshwater lowlands, ponds, wetlands and rivers coursing through the area. Fish diversity in rivers and streams is decreasing due to heavy pollution in the aquatic bodies from industrial effluent.
V. ASSESSMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS AND SAFEGUARDS

A. Methodology

95. Issues for consideration have been raised by the following means: (i) input from interested and affected parties; (ii) desktop research of information relevant to the proposed Sub-project; (iii) site visits; and (iv) evaluation of proposed design scope as per consultants study and potential impacts.

96. The corridors of impact considered include: (i) existing alignment and width of roads to be rehabilitated/improvement; and (ii) existing ROWs. No additional land is required beyond the ROWs. Categorization of the Sub-project and formulation of mitigation measures have been guided by ADB's REA Checklist for Roads & drains (Appendix-3) and ADB SPS, 2009.

B. Screening out Areas of no Significant Impact

97. From the detail design and results of the rapid environmental assessment, it is clear that implementation of Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains Sub-project will not have major negative impacts because activities will be localized/site-specific and short in duration. Moreover, the corridors of impact of the Sub-project will be on existing public ROWs, and construction will be conducted within a relatively small area. Because of these there are several aspects of the environment that are not expected to be affected by the Sub-project Table 10 and thus can be screened out of the assessment at this stage but will be assessed again during detailed design stage and before implementation.

Environmental components	Anticipated impacts
A. Physical Characteristics	
Topography, landforms, geology and soils	Required amount of materials will not cause alteration of topography, landforms, geology and soils. Erosion hazard is insignificant as trenching and excavation works will be conducted only during construction stage (short-term) and specific to sites along public ROWs.
Climate conditions	Short-term production of dust is the only effect on atmosphere. However, impact is short-term, site-specific and within a relatively small area. There are well developed methods for mitigation.
B. Biological Characteristics	6
Biodiversity	Activities being located in the built-up area of Basurhat Pourashava will not cause direct impact on biodiversity values as identified flora and fauna are those commonly found in built up areas. The construction activities do not anticipate any cutting of trees.
C. Socioeconomic Characte	ristics
Land use	No alteration on land use. Rehabilitation of existing roads & drains is prioritized over
Geology and seismology	Small excavation will not be large enough to affect
Surface water	No river, lakes, pond will be affected
Groundwater	Only surface water will be used for construction
Fisheries & aquatic biology	No river, lake, or pond will be affected
Wildlife and rare or endangered species	Project roads are not located in any ecological sensitive area
Coastal resources	Roads are not in a coastal area
Development of agriculture minerals and tourism	None of these developments is near the site
D. Historical, Cultural, and A	Archaeological Characteristics
Physical and cultural heritage	The Sub-project components are not located in or near and excavation works will not be conducted in the vicinities of identified historical sites
Population and communities	Construction will not affect population number, location or composition

Table 10: Fields in which the Sub-project Components Not Expected to Have Significant Impacts

98. In the roads and drains sector Sub-project package **UGIIP-III-2/W-B/BASU/UT+DR/01/ 2016** there are minor impacts that result from the planning, design or location, because:

- The road and drain improvements confined within the existing road boundary;
- No acquisition of land will be required;
- No tree will need to be cut;
- Water logging occurred at rainy season (R-4,13 & D-2,7);
- There is no impact on permanent and temporary structures;
- Road alignment is neither passing through nor connecting any ecological sensitive area like forests, reserve forest, National Park or wildlife sanctuary;
- Road alignments are not located in any ecological sensitive area so there is no impact on wildlife, or rare and endangered species;
- Slop protection by Palisading need along R-2 and no other impact on water body.
- There is no impact on any water supply source like tube wells/ hand pumps, wells, etc.
- There is no impact on any community structure;
- There is no impact on irrigation structures;
- There is no impact on religious structures;
- There are no historical/archaeological sites in the alignment;
- Most of the schemes of the packages are relatively small and involve straightforward construction and operation, so impacts will be mainly localised and not significant;
- Most of the predicted impacts are associated with the construction process, and are produced because that process is invasive, involving trenching and other excavation. However the routine nature of the impacts means that most can be easily mitigated;
- Infrastructure will be installed and constructed in public rights-of-way, easements, Drains and properties held by the Pourashava, hence land acquisition and encroachment on private property will not occur;
- The Drain improvements activities will be confined within the existing Drain boundary;
- Drain alignment is neither passing through nor connecting any ecological sensitive area like forests, reserve forest, National Park or wildlife sanctuary;

C. Anticipated Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Planning and Design Phase

99. **Sub-project selection criteria:** The project environmental assessment and review framework specifies environmental criteria to avoid or minimize adverse impacts during the identification and finalization of road and drainage improvement Sub-project. Table 11 summarizes site and design considerations as per final design.

SL. No	Components	Environmental Selection Guidelines	Remarks
1.	Overall selection guideline	 i. Comply with all requirements of relevant national and local laws, rules, and guidelines. ii. Avoid/minimize where possible locations in protected areas, including notified reserved forests or biodiversity conservation hotspots (wetlands, national reserves forest reserves and 	 Requisite LCC and ECC to be obtained prior to commencement of works Not present in Basurhat Pourashava
		sanctuaries). iii. Avoid possible locations that will result in destruction/disturbance to historical and cultural places/values.	Use of "chance find" procedures in the EMP that include a pre-approved management and conservation approach for materials that may be discovered during project
		iv. Avoid tree-cutting where possible. Retain mature roadside trees which are important/valuable or historically significant. If any trees have to be removed, plant two new trees for every one that is lost.	-Permit for tree-cutting to be obtained by contractor/sprier to commencement of work -Compensatory plantation for trees lost at a rate of 2 trees for every tree cut, in addition to tree plantation as specified in the design, will be implemented by the contractor, who will also maintain the saplings for the duration of his contract
		v. Ensure all planning and design interventions and decisions are made in consultation with local communities and include women. Reflect inputs from public consultation and disclosure for site selection.	- All consultations during project preparation are documented and concerns expressed by public addressed in the IEE.
		 vi. Synchronize all road improvement and pipe laying works (to extent possible) to minimize disturbance and optimize use of resources (e.g., water pipes laid prior to road improvements). 	-Considered in the design
2.	Roads and Drains improvement/ construction	 Include the provision of new or improved storm water drainage to remove the increased runoff caused by increasing the road surface area 	-Considered in the design
		ii. Include tree planting alongside roads to provide a natural barrier to noise and visual impacts, and include additional man-made barriers where suitable for public safety.	-Included in the EMP

Table 11: Site and Design Considerations to Meet EARF Environmental Criteria

100. Land acquisition and resettlement: The proposed roads will be located in public ROWs. Involuntary resettlement impacts on encroachers along ROWs will be addressed by the resettlement plan prepared for the Sub-project as per ADB SPS, 2009 and applicable Bangladesh laws. Cutting of trees will not be required as per preliminary design. This will be reassessed during detailed design stage and if cutting of trees will be required, compensatory plantation for trees lost at a rate of 2 trees for every tree cut will be implemented by the contractor, who will also maintain the saplings for the duration of his contract.

101. Planning principles and design considerations have been reviewed and incorporated

into the site planning process whenever possible. Locations and sitting of the proposed infrastructures were considered to further reduce impacts. The Sub-project will be in properties held by the Pourashava and access to the Sub-project sites is through public ROW and existing roads hence, land acquisition and encroachment on private property will not occur.

SL no.	Climate Change Effect	Mitigation Measures
Α.	Climate change effect	
1.	Increased rainfall quantity and runoff Increased frequency of storms	 Improve O&M, organizational capacity, resource allocation, etc. Work with relevant stakeholders to manage water use and flood discharges more effectively Improve collection and disposal of solid waste Control encroachments Improve public behaviour through active and prolonged information, education and communication campaigns to reduce uncontrolled solid waste disposal, encroachments, damage to infrastructure, unregulated development in key areas, etc., supported by enforcement. Guide wall to protect erosion and sliding for roads with adjacent water bodies/ponds
В.	Impact Factor	· · ·
1.	Construction materials' quality	 Choose most durable materials possible, even if higher cost, e.g. concrete, high quality bricks. Monitor and control construction quality
2.	Rising temperatures	 Execute works during most favourable times of year and day. Monitor and control preparing, placing and curing concrete and mortar, to ensure placement, etc., during most favourable times. Use plain high-quality un-rendered brickwork and high quality cement mortar in preference to rendered low-grade bricks Use sulphate resisting cement in vulnerable locations (higher heat gain during curing) or cement containing fly ash (less heat gain, so preferred).
3.	Runoff	 Use trapezoidal section side drains with small low-flow section for low flows Lined side drains to achieve higher discharge velocities without increasing risk of scour, etc.

Table 12: Possible Actions to mitigate against Project Effects of Climate Change and Improve Climate Resilience for Roads and Drains

Source: MDS Consultants team.

D. Anticipated Impacts and Mitigation Measures – Construction Phase

102. In the case of this Sub-project (i) most of the individual elements are relatively small and involve straightforward construction, so impacts will be mainly localized and not greatly significant; (ii) most of the predicted impacts are associated with the construction process, and are produced because that process is invasive, involving excavation and earth movements; and (iii) being located in the built-up area of the Pourashava, will not cause direct impact on biodiversity values.

103. **Construction method:** Trenches will be dug by backhoe digger, supplemented by manual digging where necessary. Excavated soil will be placed nearby, and the materials (brought to site on trucks and stored on unused land nearby) will be placed in the trench by crane or using a small rig. The infrastructures will be constructed manually according to design specifications. Any excavated road will be reinstated.

104. There is sufficient space for a staging area, construction equipment, and stockpiling of

materials. However, the contractor will need to remove all construction and demolition wastes on a daily basis.

105. Although construction of these project components involves quite simple techniques of civil work, the invasive nature of excavation and the project sites in built-up areas of Basurhat where there are a variety of human activities, will result to impacts to the environment and sensitive receptors such as residents, businesses, and the community in general. These anticipated impacts are short-term, site-specific and within a relatively small area. There are no impacts that are significant or complex in nature, or that need an in-depth study to assess the impact. Thus, Basurhat roads & drains Sub-project is unlikely to cause significant adverse impacts. The potential adverse impacts that are associated with construction activities can be mitigated to acceptable levels with the following mitigation measures Table 13.

E. Anticipated Impacts & Mitigation Measures – Operations & Maintenance Phase

106. In the operations and maintenance (O & M) phase, the roads and drains will operate with routine maintenance, which should not affect the environment. Routine repairs and unblocking of side drains will be very small in scale, to conducted manually by small teams of men with simple equipment (shovels, wheelbarrows, etc.) and works will be very short in duration, thus will not cause significant physical impacts. Traffic may be interrupted temporarily but this work will be very small in scale, infrequent, and short in duration, so there will be no economic or other implications. The infrastructures will need to be repaired from time to time, but environmental impacts will be much less than those of the construction period as the work will be infrequent, affecting small areas only. O & M will be the responsibility of Basurhat Pourashava local authority, which will be given training by this project.

107. To maintain the safety of workers and road-users, such work should be coordinated with the local police department so that adequate warning signs and traffic diversions can be set up when necessary. Debris/sediments from drainages need to be collected and disposed at a designated site such as the landfill. It is important that the designated disposal site's base is of a non-permeable membrane in order to prevent leach ate that can contaminate the soil and groundwater. The potential adverse impacts that are associated with O & M activities can be mitigated to acceptable levels with the following mitigation measures Table 13.

Duration/ SL No Potential Environmental Issues Magnitude **Mitigation Measures & Method** Responsibility Extent Sub-project Impacts No land acquisition and resettlement impacts are anticipated as the PIU/ 1.1 Loss of land for the construction of Permanent Major PMU Third Urban Governance proposed project shall be restricted to the existing government land available (LGED) Improvement Sector Project with PS. (UGIIP-III) Lack of sufficient planning to Permanent PMU The Sub-project design shall include adequate provisions for ensuring PIU/ 1.2 Minor assure long term sustainability of effective maintenance and protection of the created assets so as to ensure (LGED) the improvements the long term sustainability of the sites. EMP Training PMU will provide training to contractors onsite specific EMP highlighting PIU/ PMU 1.3 Not Not applicable (LGED) applicable waste management and OHS, GRM and reporting Site-EMPs Not Not MDSC/ 1.4 Develop Site-EMPs, responding to all clauses and requirements of this EMP, and including sub-plans such as Spill Management Plan, Waste Contractor applicable applicable Management Plan, Temporary Traffic Management Plan, Occupational Health and Safety Plan, Soil Erosion Control Plan, and others. Construction Stage 2. Excess material from other project site should be used to fill the excavated MDSC/ Excavation of material to fill will Permanent 2.1 Minor change drainage, air & soil quality, Contractor site. topography at extraction site Grading of the site should be done properly to minimize the problem Site may be used for ground water recharge pit/ small fish pond act. MDSC 2.2 Transportation of material could Temporary Minor Use tarpaulins to cover sand when carried on trucks create dust Contractor Spray ramps and soil stockpiles with water in dry weather 2.3 Dust could be blown from soil Temporary Excavation schedule should match with the filling, so that dug material can Contractor Minor stockpiled on site be used immediately without stockpiling Rain may collect in dug areas and Temporary Minor 2.4 Contractor Conduct excavation and ground works in dry season wash soil off stockpiles owners will lose land Permanent 2.5 Some Minor LGED/MDSC Purchase land as described in Resettlement Framework needed for the Sub-project Avoid taking >10% of the total land of any occupant 2.6 Some business premises may Permanent PIU/ PMU Minor Compensate business owners/tenants for lost income (LGED) need to be removed Compensate owners for lost income generating assets Shops that remain close may lose Temporary PMU PIU/ 2.7 Minor Compensate owners/tenants for lost business income income if access is difficult for (LGED), MDSC

Table13: Anticipated Impacts and mitigation Measures at Construction and Operations & Maintenance Phase

SL No	Potential Environmental Issues	Duration/ Extent	Magnitude	Mitigation Measures & Method	Responsibility
	customers			 Keep road closure minimum (Frequency and distribution) 	and contractor
				 Maintain vehicle and pedestrian access when possible 	
				 Develop and apply protocol to protect chance find (excavation observed by archaeologist; stop work if finds are suspected; state authority to plan appropriate action) 	
2.8	People living nearby may be	Temporary	Minor	 Inform community of work in advance; address concerns 	Contractor
	disturbed by Air quality, noise,			 Plan work with community ; avoid work at sensitive times 	
	uusi			 Avoid conducting noise-generating activities at night 	
				 Reduce dust by spraying soil and covering with tarpaulins 	
				 Use modern vehicles / machinery and maintain as specified 	
				Monitor air quality	
2.9	Workers and the public are at risk from accidents on site	Temporary	Minor	 Prepare and implement a site Health and Safety Plan that includes measures to : 	Contractor
				Exclude the public from site	
				 Ensure that workers use Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) 	
				 Provide Health & Safety Training for all personnel; 	
				 Follow documented procedures for all site activities; 	
0.40	Construction Communication becaused	T	N dia an	Keep accident reports and records	O a setura ata s
2.10	Construction Camp and stock yard	Temporary	Minor	 Design all infrastructure to avoid locations of sensitive locations 	Contractor
				 Camp location and material handling methodology should be submitted to MDS for approval 	
2.11	Economic benefits if local people are employed in Contractor's workforce	Temporary	Minor	 Contractor goal to employ at least 50% of workforce from communities in vicinity of work site 	MDSC / Contractor
2.12	Road and rail traffic will be	Temporary	Minor	 Plan work with road, rail and town authorities and police 	Contractor
	disrupted by construction work			 Keep road closures to a minimum 	
				 Maintain safe passage of vehicles/pedestrians at all times 	
				 Provide effective diversions & alternative routes if needed 	
				 Conduct work that requires road and railway closure at times when traffic volume is low 	
				 Conduct work near railway at times when trains are fewer 	

SL No	Potential Environmental Issues	Duration/ Extent	Magnitude	Mitigation Measures & Method	Responsibility
				 Schedule material deliveries for periods of low traffic 	
2.13	Existing infrastructure could be damaged by construction	Permanent	Major	 Determine locations of water pipes, electricity pylons, etc and design scheme to avoid damage 	MDSC
2.14	Roads/people may be disturbed by repeated excavation	Temporary	Minor	 Integrate Sub-projects to conduct excavation at same time Provide temporary access when necessary 	MDSC / Contractor
2.15	Ground disturbance could damage archaeological and historical	Permanent	Major	 Request state and local archaeological authorities to assess archaeological potential of the site 	MDSC/LGED
	remains			 Select alternatives if site has medium – high potential 	
				 Include state and town historical authorities as Sub-project stakeholders to benefit from their expertise 	
2.16	Plantation along the road side	Permanent	Major	 Plantation at the toe of the road along the road using local tree species 	Contractor
2.17	Quality of life	Permanent	Major	 Quality of life will improve if the road is maintained on regular basis by LGED 	PIU/ PMU (LGED)
2.18	Workers health and safety at risk when conducting road repairs	Temporary	Minor	 Coordinate with police – provide warning signs/ diversions Arrange for readily available first aid unit including an adequate supply of sterilized dressing materials and appliances Ensure that all site personnel have a basic level of H&S training. Provide medical insurance coverage for workers. 	PIU/ PMU (LGED)
2.19	HIV/AIDS Awareness	Temporary	Major	 The Contractor through the PIU will link with state health programs on HIV/AIDS and other communicable diseases awareness. All the construction labours will be provided orientation for awareness on HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted diseases at the time of deployment. 	MDS/Contractor
2.20	Environmental conditions	Permanent	Major	 Environmental conditions will improve if the road and trees are maintained on regular basis by LGED 	PIU/ PMU (LGED)
3.	Pre-construction activities by contractor				
3.1	Construction site – Location, Selection, Design and Layout	Temporary	Moderate	 Construction site layout will be submitted by the Contractor no later than30 days from the start of construction for approval of the PS. The layout will illustrate the location of sanitation facilities, storage areas, gates, temporary lodging, water supply, diesel gen. set, canteen, first aid, health care and day crèche facilities among others. 	LGED/MDSC/ Contractor
3.2	Drinking water availability and water arrangement	Temporary	Severe	 The Contractor will be responsible for the arrangement of water in every workplace at suitable and easily accessible place for the whole construction 	LGED/

SL No	Potential Environmental Issues	Duration/ Extent	Magnitude	Mitigation Measures & Method	Responsibility
				period. Sufficient supply of potable water is to be provided and maintained. If the drinking water is obtained from an intermittent public water supply then, storage tanks will be provided.	Contractor
3.3	Identification of disposal sites	Permanent	Major	 Monitoring water quality according to the environmental management plan. Location of disposal sites will be finalized in consultation with local authority and confirm that: disposal of the material does not impact the natural drainage courses or surface water bodies or low lying areas and that no endangered / rare flora is impacted by such materials 	LGED/ Contractor
3.4	Site clearance activities including delineation of construction areas	Temporary	Moderate	 Commencements of site clearance activities shall be undertaken after obtaining necessary permissions from PS to minimize environmental impacts. The area utilized for construction and camp activities shall be restored to their former conditions after project completion. 	PIU/Contractor PIC/TSC
4.	Operations and Maintenance stage				
4.1	Quality of life	Permanent	Major	Quality of life will improve if the road is maintained on regular basis by LGED	PIU/ PMU (LGED)
4.2	Water quality	Temporary	Minor	 Take all precautions to prevent run-off into streams, watercourses, or irrigation system. Install temporary silt traps or sedimentation basins along drainage leading to the water bodies. Remove all debris/sediments immediately. 	PIU/ PMU (LGED)
				Dispose debris/sediments at a designated site such as landfill	
4.3	Air quality	Temporary	Minor	Use tarpaulins to cover soils, sand and other loose material.	PIC/Contractor PIC/TSC
4.4	Worker safety at risk when conducting road repairs/improvement	Temporary	Minor	 Coordinate with police-provide warning signs/diversions Produce and implement a O&M health and safety (H&S) plan which include measures as: (i) excluding the public from worksites; (ii) ensuring all workers are provided with and required to use personal protective equipment (reflector zed vests, footwear, gloves, goggles and masks) at all times; (iii) providing (H&S) training for all site personnel; (iv) documenting 	PIU/ PMU (LGED)
4.5	Environmental conditions	Permanent	Major	 Environmental conditions will improve if the road and trees are maintained on regular basis by LGED 	PIU/ PMU (LGED)

IEE Basurhat (roads & drains sub-project) April 2017

F. Cumulative Impact Assessment

108. The cumulative impact assessment examined the interaction between the Subproject's residual effects (i.e., those effects that remain after mitigation measures have been applied) and those associated with other past, existing, and reasonably foreseeable future projects or activities. The interaction of residual effects associated with multiple projects and/or activities can result in cumulative impacts, both positive and negative. The project's potential cumulative effects were considered with respect to valued components in environmental and socioeconomic categories, in four areas:

- (i) of any potential residual project effects that may occur incrementally over time;
- (ii) consideration of other known relevant projects or activities within the specified study area boundaries, even if not directly related to the project;
- (iii) potential overlapping impacts that may occur due to other developments, even if not directly related to the proposed Sub-project; and
- (iv) future developments that are reasonably foreseeable and sufficiently certain to proceed.

109. The project has identified the valued components as air quality, acoustic environment, socioeconomic and socio-community components, and human health and safety. There are no foreseeable projects that will overlap with the Sub-project. The spatial boundary of the Sub-project is the area along the corridor of impact (alignment and width of the roads and ROWs) and the temporal boundary can be considered as the whole Basurhat Pourashava.

110. It is recommended that infrastructures be (i) designed to the current best practice standard and notified Government of Bangladesh codes; (ii) built that the floods do not damage them; and (iii) side drains are to be kept free from wastes and siltation. Short-term negative impacts are the same with or without climate change measures except that with climate change measures there are increased demand for construction materials and more time to complete the works. No negative cumulative impact and the potential long-term environmental impacts are positive; including mainstreaming climate risk reduction into infrastructure development ensures Sub-projects infrastructure are less vulnerable to floods, storm surge, landslides and impacts of other extreme weather events.

111. **Air quality:** Emissions of common air contaminants and fugitive dust may be elevated in proximity to active work sites during construction and O & M phases, these impacts will be short-term and localized to the immediate vicinity of roads, drains and . Greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions may increase as a result of the Sub-project activities (i.e., vehicle and equipment operation, concrete production, disposal of excavated material, land-filling of residual wastes). Given the Sub-project's relatively minor contribution to common air contaminants and GHG emissions during construction, the overall significance rating of both these potential residual effects is considered to be negligible.

112. **Acoustic environment:** Noise levels during construction and O & M activities in immediate proximity of work sites are expected to increase. The duration of exposure will be relatively brief and imperceptible. The exposure represents a temporary, localized, adverse residual effect of low significance for affected receptors. While building damage due to ground vibrations is unlikely, there may be annoyance to spatially located receptors during construction and O & M activities. The overall significance rating of potential residual effects is considered to be negligible.

113. **Socioeconomic and socio-community:** Concerns on existing provisions for pedestrians and other forms of transport will occur spatially during construction and O & M activities. Traffic movement along the roads, drains will be improved once the activities are completed. Since the Sub-project will be improvement of existing infrastructures, it will not conflict with existing or planned land use. However, following improvement in infrastructures and services, added residential developments, commercial, and business facilities and

increased densities are expected to develop and enhance Basurhat Pourashava. This can be considered a long-term cumulative benefit of the Sub-project.

114. Given the scale of the project it is likely that local people will obtain at least temporary socio-economic benefits, by gaining employment in the construction workforce, and thus raising their levels of income. These benefits can bring wider social gains if they are directed at vulnerable groups.

115. Upon completion of the project, the socio-community will be the major beneficiaries of this Sub-project. The citizens, businesses, and communities in Basurhat Pourashava will be provided with reliable and climate-resilient roads resulting to enhanced safety, cost savings, and economic growth. Benefits for all Basurhat Pourashava citizens include: safer travel, reduced congestion, reduced fuel usage, reduced vehicle maintenance costs, job creation and related positive economic impact, and improved quality of life. These are considered a long-term cumulative benefit.

116. **Community and workers health and safety:** No adverse residual effects to human health will occur as a result of construction or O & M activities, and mitigation measures are in place to ensure public and worker safety, and will be closely monitored. While exposure to elevated noise levels, fugitive dust and common air pollutants will occur in proximity to work sites, due to their short-term and localized nature, these effects are expected to be minor and insignificant with no measurable effects on human health.

117. Therefore the project will benefit the general public by contributing to the long-term improvement of municipal services and community livability in Basurhat Pourashava.

VI. INFORMATION DISCLOSURE, CONSULTATION AND PARTICIPATION

A. Public Consultation Conducted

118. The public participation process included (i) identifying interested and affected parties (stakeholders); (ii) informing and providing the stakeholders with sufficient background and technical information regarding the proposed development; (iii) creating opportunities and mechanisms whereby they can participate and raise their viewpoints (issues, comments, and concerns) with regard to the proposed development; (iv) giving the stakeholders feedback on process findings and recommendations; and (v) ensuring compliance to process requirements with regards to the environmental and related legislation.

119. Public consultations and focus group discussions (FGDs) were conducted by MDS safeguard and design team on March 22.03.2017. The objective of the meetings was to appraise the stakeholders about environmental and social impacts of the proposed Sub-project and safeguards to mitigate the same. A questionnaire was designed and environmental information was collected. Key respondents included project-affected persons, who may suffer temporary access disruptions during construction activities, shopkeepers /businessmen from the Sub-project area and daily commuters consulted randomly. Issues discussed and feedback received along with details of date, time, location, and list of participants are given in Appendix 6. The environmental concerns and suggestions made by the participants were listed, and discussed, and suggestions accordingly incorporated in the EMP. These include speedy construction works to ensure low impacts to community during road closures and local employment.

B. Future Consultation and Disclosure

120. The Project has already organized consultation training program for all staff working in UGIIP-III, consultants and Pourashava staff on safeguard policies. The aim of the consultation programme was to inform all stakeholders about the importance of the safeguard policies and their implementation at the design construction and operation stage. Field consultations were conducted with local people. Consultations by the PIU supported by the RES and the PMU include the following:

Consultation during detailed design phase:

- Focus-group discussions (FGDs) with affected persons and other stakeholders (including women's groups, NGOs and CBOs) to hear their views and concerns, were conducted and concerns were addressed in Sub-project design.
- Structured consultation meetings with the institutional stakeholders (government bodies and NGOs) to discuss and approve key aspects of the Sub-project.

Consultation during construction phase:

- Public meetings with affected communities to discuss and plan work programs and allow issues to be raised and addressed once construction has started.
- Smaller-scale meetings to discuss and plan construction work with individual communities to reduce disturbance and other impacts and provide a mechanism through which stakeholders can participate in Sub-project monitoring and evaluation.

Sub-project disclosure:

- Public information campaigns (via newspaper, flyers, TV and radio) to explain the Sub-project to the wider city population and prepare them for disruption they may experience once the construction programme is underway;
- Public disclosure meetings at key Sub-project stages to inform the public of progress, future plans and to provide copies of summary documents in local language;

- Formal disclosure of completed Sub-project reports by making copies available at convenient locations in the study areas and informing the public of their availability, and
- Providing a mechanism through which comments can be made.

121. For the benefit of the community, the summary of the IEE will be translated in the local language and made available at (i) offices of executing and implementing agencies, (ii) area offices, (iii) consultant teams' offices; and (iv) contractor's campsites. It will be ensured that the hard copies of IEE are kept at places which are conveniently accessible to people, as a means to disclose the document and at the same time creating wider public awareness. An electronic version of the IEE will be placed in the official website of executing and implementing agencies and the ADB website after approval of the IEE by ADB.

VII. GRIEVANCE REDRESS MECHANISM

122. A project-specific grievance redress mechanism (GRM) will be established to receive, evaluate, and facilitate the resolution of AP's concerns, complaints, and grievances about the social and environmental performance at the level of the project. The GRM will aim to provide a time-bound and transparent mechanism to voice and resolve social and environmental concerns linked to the project.

123. **Common GRM:** A common GRM will be in place for social, environmental, or any other grievances related to the project; the resettlement plans (RPs) and IEEs will follow the GRM described below, which is developed in consultation with key stakeholders. The GRM will provide an accessible and trusted platform for receiving and facilitating resolution of affected persons' grievances related to the project. The multi-tier GRM for the project is outlined below, each tier having time-bound schedules and with responsible persons identified to address grievances and seek appropriate persons' advice at each stage, as required.

124. Pourashava-wide public awareness campaigns will ensure that awareness on grievance redress procedures is generated through the campaign. The project implementation unit (PIU) will conduct Pourashava-wide awareness campaigns to ensure that poor and vulnerable households are made aware of grievance redress procedures and entitlements and will work with the PMU and management, design and supervision consultants (MDSC) to help ensure that their grievances are addressed.

125. Affected persons (APs) will have the flexibility of conveying grievances/suggestions by dropping grievance redress/suggestion forms in complaints/suggestion boxes that have already been installed by project Pourashava or through telephone hotlines at accessible locations, by e-mail, by post, or by writing in a complaints register in Pourashava offices. Careful documentation of the name of the complainant, date of receipt of the complaint, address/contact details of the person, location of the problem area, and how the problem was resolved will be undertaken. The project management unit (PMU) safeguard officer will have the overall responsibility for timely grievance redress on environmental and social safeguards issues and for registration of grievances, related disclosure, and communication with the aggrieved party through the PIU designated safeguard focal person.

126. **Grievance redress process:** In case of grievances that are immediate and urgent in the perception of the complainant, the contractor and MDSC on-site personnel will provide the most easily accessible or first level of contact for quick resolution of grievances. Contact phone numbers and names of the concerned PIU safeguard focal person and contractors, will be posted at all construction sites at visible locations.

- a. 1st Level Grievance: The phone number of the PIU office should be made available at the construction site signboards. The contractors and PIU safeguard focal person can immediately resolve on-site in consultation with each other, and will be required to do so within 7 days of receipt of a complaint/grievance.
- b. **2nd Level Grievance:** All grievances that cannot be redressed within 7 days at field/ward level will be reviewed by the grievance redress cell (GRC) headed by Panel Mayor of the Pourashava with support from PIU designated safeguard focal person and MDSC regional environment and resettlement specialists. GRC will attempt to resolve them within 15 days The PIU designated safeguard focal person will be responsible to see through the process of redress of each grievance.
- c. **3**rd **Level Grievance:** The PIU designated safeguard focal person will refer any unresolved or major issues to the PMU safeguard officer and MDSC national environmental and resettlement specialists. The PMU in consultation with these officers/specialists will resolve them within 30 days.
- 127. Despite the project GRM, an aggrieved person shall have access to the country's

legal system at any stage and accessing the country's legal system can run parallel to accessing the GRM and is not dependent on the negative outcome of the GRM.

128. In the event that the established GRM is not in a position to resolve the issue, the affected person also can use the ADB Accountability Mechanism (AM) through directly contacting (in writing) the Complaint Receiving Officer (CRO) at ADB headquarters or the ADB Bangladesh Resident Mission (BRM). The complaint can be submitted in any of the official languages of ADB DMCs. The ADB Accountability Mechanism information will be included in the PID to be distributed to the affected communities, as part of the project GRM.

129. **Record keeping:** Records of all grievances received, including contact details of complainant, date the complaint was received, nature of grievance, agreed corrective actions and the date these were affected and final outcome will be kept by PIU. The number of grievances recorded and resolved and the outcomes will be displayed/disclosed in the PMU office, Pourashava office, and on the web, as well as reported in monitoring reports submitted to ADB on a semi-annual basis.

130. **Periodic review and documentation of lessons learned:** The PMU safeguard officer will periodically review the functioning of the GRM in each Pourashava and record information on the effectiveness of the mechanism, especially on the project's ability to prevent and address grievances.

131. **Costs:** All costs involved in resolving the complaints (meetings, consultations, communication and reporting/information dissemination) will be borne by the concerned PIU at Pourashava-level; while costs related to escalated grievances will be met by the PMU. Cost estimates for grievance redress are included in resettlement cost estimates.



Figure 7: Project Grievance Redress Mechanism

VIII. ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT PLAN, BASURHAT POURASHAVA

132. The purpose of the environmental management plan (EMP) is to ensure that the activities are undertaken in a responsible, non-detrimental manner with the objectives of: (i) providing a proactive, feasible, and practical working tool to enable the measurement and monitoring of environmental performance on-site; (ii) guiding and controlling the implementation of findings and recommendations of the environmental assessment conducted for the project; (iii) detailing specific actions deemed necessary to assist in mitigating the environmental impact of the project; and (iv) ensuring that safety recommendations are complied with.

133. A copy of the EMP must be kept on work sites at all times. This EMP will be included in the bid documents and will be further reviewed and updated during implementation. The EMP will be made binding on all contractors operating on the site and will be included in the contractual clauses. Non-compliance with, or any deviation from, the conditions set out in this document constitutes a failure in compliance.

134. For civil works, the contractor will be required to (i) establish an operational system for managing environmental impacts (ii) carry out all of the monitoring and mitigation measures set forth in the EMP; and (iii) implement any corrective or preventative actions set out in safeguards monitoring reports that the employer will prepare from time to time to monitor implementation of this IEE and EMP. The contractor shall allocate a budget for compliance with these EMP measures, requirements and actions.

A. Institutional Arrangement

135. Executing and implementing agencies: The Local Government Engineering Department (LGED) and the Department of Public Health Engineering (DPHE), both under the Local Government Division (LGD) of the Ministry of Local Government, Rural Development and Cooperatives (MLGRD&C) and having extensive experience in managing urban and water supply projects financed by ADB, are the executing agencies of the project. The participating Pourashava are the implementing agencies.

B. Safeguard Implementation Arrangement

136. **Project Management Unit:** A PMU has been established for the overall management of the project. The PMU is headed by Project Director (PD) supported by officials including three project managers in charge of (i) municipal infrastructure (excluding water supply and sanitation), (ii) water supply and sanitation, and (iii) governance improvement and capacity development, respectively. The PMU will receive support from national environmental specialist and national resettlement specialist on the MDSC team. Key tasks and responsibilities of the PMU safeguard (environment) officer are as follows:

- i. confirm existing IEEs/EMPs are updated based on detailed designs, and that new IEEs/EMPs are prepared in accordance with the EARF and Sub-project selection criteria related to safeguards;
- ii. confirm whether IEEs/EMPs are included in bidding documents and civil works contracts;
- iii. provide oversight on environmental management aspects of Sub-projects and ensure EMPs are implemented by project implementation unit (PIU) and contractors;
- iv. establish a system to monitor environmental safeguards of the project, including monitoring the indicators set out in the monitoring plan of the EMP;
- v. facilitate and confirm overall compliance with all government rules and regulations regarding site and environmental clearances, as well as any other environmental requirements (e.g., location clearance certificates, environmental clearance certificates, etc.), as relevant;
- vi. supervise and provide guidance to the PIUs to properly carry out the environmental monitoring and assessments as per the EARF;

- vii. review, monitor, and evaluate the effectiveness with which the EMPs are implemented, and recommend necessary corrective actions to be taken as necessary;
- viii. consolidate monthly environmental monitoring reports from PIUs and submit semiannual monitoring reports to ADB;
- ix. ensure timely disclosure of final IEEs/EMPs in locations and form accessible to the public; and
- x. address any grievances brought about through the grievance redress mechanism in a timely manner.

137. **Project Implementation Unit:** The participating Pourashava have established PIUs within the Pourashava structure. The PIUs will (i) be responsible for land acquisition; (ii) take necessary action for obtaining rights of way; (iii) plan, implement and monitor public relations activities, gender mainstreaming initiatives and community participation activities at Pourashava level; (iv) disseminate information related to the project to the public and media; (v) ensure compliance with loan covenants concerning safeguards measures; and (vi) facilitate implementation of safeguards plans. The PIUs will each designate a Safeguard Officer and will receive assistance from the assigned MDSC regional environmental specialist to:

- i. update IEEs/EMPs during detailed design stage and prepare new IEEs/EMPs in accordance with the EARF;
- ii. conduct environmental compliance audit of existing facilities as per Item of ADB SPS, 2009;
- iii. include IEEs/EMPs in bidding documents and civil works contracts;
- iv. comply with all government rules and regulations;
- v. take necessary action for obtaining rights of way;
- vi. oversee implementation of EMPs including environmental monitoring by contractors;
- vii. take corrective actions when necessary to ensure no environmental impacts;
- viii. submit monthly environmental monitoring reports to PMU,
- ix. conduct continuous public consultation and awareness;
- x. address any grievances brought about through the Grievance Redress Mechanism in a timely manner as per the IEEs; and
- xi. organize an induction course for the training of contractors preparing them on EMP implementation, environmental monitoring requirements related to mitigation measures; and taking immediate actions to remedy unexpected adverse impacts or ineffective mitigation measures found during the course of implementation.

138. **Project Management, Design and Supervision Consultants (MDSC):** MDSC has been engaged to work closely with and advise the PMU, to be involved in project supervision including monitoring during construction phase. The MDSC has one national environmental specialist and three regional environmental specialists as well as one national resettlement specialist and three regional resettlement specialists. The MDSC national environmental specialist will, but not limited to:

- i. work under the general supervision of the team leader and the deputy team leader;
- ii. review the environmental guidelines and requirement of the government of Bangladesh and ADB SPS, 2009, environmental Sub-project selection guidelines and EARF;
- iii. Guide the implementation of future Sub-projects;
- iv. provide technical support to the PMU and PIUs including review and update of EARF and guidelines for specific type of Sub-projects and assist in preparing terms of reference for environmental assessment;
- assist and guide the MDSC regional environmental specialists to provide support to environmental management functions including updating Sub-project IEEs in respect to EMP;

- vi. assist in preparing IEEs and in monitoring impact and mitigation measures associated with Sub-projects;
- vii. assist PIUs and MDSC regional environmental specialists working in the steps for preparing the EIA/IEE, capacity building and training, preparation of guidelines and procedure and Sub-project specific guidance;
- viii. provide support and guidance to PIUs in undertaking environmental monitoring
- ix. support PMU in submitting semi-annual environmental monitoring reports to ADB;
- x. facilitate in grievance redress and corrective actions;
- xi. train PIU officials regarding environmental requirement and issues; and
- xii. perform any other task assigned by the team leader, deputy team leader and the project director.

139. The MDSC regional environmental specialists will, but not limited to:

- i. work under the supervision and guidance of the team leader, deputy team leader and MDSC national environmental specialist;
- ii. assist PIUs in preparing and updating IEEs including EMPs in accordance with the EARF, and assist in monitoring impact and mitigation measures associated with Subprojects including implementation of EMPs by contractors;
- assist in preparation of IEEs and in the environmental review of Sub-project consisting of screening at Pourashava level by PIU through a committee formed with municipal mayor as chairman and representatives from DOE, LGED and other relevant district office as members;
- iv. assist PIUs in the steps for preparing EIA/IEE, capacity building and training, preparation of guidelines and procedure and Sub-project specific guidance;
- v. support PIU in environmental monitoring and submit monitoring reports to PMU as inputs into the semi-annual monitoring report submitted to ADB;
- vi. undertake mitigation measures and other specific measures in the construction contract;
- vii. facilitate in grievance redress and corrective actions;
- viii. follow Sub-project selection guidelines and EARF to ensure compliance with the environmental guidelines and requirement of the Government of Bangladesh and ADB SPS, 2009;
- ix. support PMU and MDSC national environment specialist by providing data, information and all other requested assistance;
- x. train PIU officials regarding environmental issues
- xi. perform any other task assigned by MDSC national environment specialist, team leader, deputy team leader and the project director.

140. **Civil works contracts and contractors:** EMPs are to be included in bidding and contract documents and verified by the PIUs and PMU. The contractor will be required to designate an environmental supervisor to (i) coordinate with MDSC on updating the IEE/EMP based on detailed designs, and (ii) ensure implementation of EMP during civil works. Contractors are to carry out all environmental mitigation and monitoring measures outlined in their contract.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
1. Prior to Constr	uction Activities	1		. <u>.</u>		1
Consents, permits, clearances, no objection certificate (NOC), etc.	Failure to obtain necessary consents, permits, NOCs, etc can result to design revisions and/or stoppage of works	 Obtain all necessary consents, permits, clearance, NOCs, etc. prior to start of civil works. Acknowledge in writing and provide report on compliance all obtained consents, permits, clearance, NOCs, etc. Include in detailed design drawings and documents all conditions and provisions if necessary 	Project management unit (PMU), project implementing unit (PIU), Management Design Supervision Consultants (MDSC)	Incorporated in final design and communicated to contractors.	Prior to award of contract	 No cost required. Cost of obtaining all consents, permits, clearance, NOCs, etc. prior to start of civil works responsibility of PMU and PIU. Mitigation measures are included as part of TOR of PMU, PIU, MDSC
Updating of IEE based on detailed design	Site-specific impacts not identified, mitigation measures not appropriate and sufficient to address impacts	 Update IEE and EMP based on detailed design Ensure updated EMP is provided to contractors Relevant information disclosed 	PMU	 Updated IEE and EMP reviewed, approved and disclosed 	 Upon completion of detailed design 	 No additional cost required
Existing utilities	Disruption of services.	 Identify and include locations and operators of these utilities in the detailed design documents to prevent unnecessary disruption of services during construction activities Require construction contractors to prepare a contingency plan to include actions to be done in case of unintentional interruption of services. Require contractors to prepare spoils management plan (see Appendix 8 for outline) and traffic management plan (see Appendix 5 for sample) 	PMU, PIU, MDSC, Contractors	 List of affected utilities and operators; Bid document to include requirement for a contingency plan for service interruptions (example provision of water if disruption is more than 24 hours), spoil management plan (see Appendix 4 for outline), and traffic management plan (see Appendix 5 for 	 During detailed design phase Review of spoils management plan: Twice (once after first draft and once before final approval) 	 No cost required. Mitigation measures are included as part of TOR of PMU, PIU, MDSC. And in contract documents.

Table14: Environmental Management and Monitoring Plan – Prior, During, and Post Construction Phase

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
Construction work	Discuption to traffic	Determine leastions prior to sword of	DMIL DILL and	sample)	- During	- No cost
Construction work camps, hot mix plants, stockpile areas, storage areas, and disposal areas.	flow and sensitive receptors	• Determine locations prior to award of construction contracts.	MDSC	 List of selected sites for construction work camps, hot mix plants, stockpile areas, storage areas, and disposal areas. Written consent of landowner/s (not lessee/s) for reuse of excess spoils to agricultural land 	 During detailed design phase 	 No cost required. Mitigation measures are included as part of TOR of PMU, PIU, and MDSC.
Sources of Materials	Extraction of materials can disrupt natural land contours and vegetation resulting in accelerated erosion, disturbance in natural drainage patterns, ponding and water logging, and water pollution.	 Prepare list of approved quarry sites and sources of materials 	PMU, PIU, and MDSC	 List of approved quarry sites and sources of materials; Bid document to include requirement for verification of suitability of sources and permit for additional quarry sites if necessary. 	• During detailed design phase, as necessary with discussion with detailed design engineers and PIUs	 No cost required. Mitigation measures are included as part of TOR of PMU, PIU, and MDSC.
EMP Implementation Training	Irreversible impact to the environment, workers, and community	• Project manager and all key workers will be required to undergo EMP implementation including spoils management, Standard operating procedures (SOP) for construction works; health and safety (H&S), core labor laws, applicable environmental laws, etc	Construction Contractor	 Proof of completion (Safeguards Compliance Orientation) Posting of proof of completion at worksites Posting of EMP at worksites 	• During detailed design phase prior to mobilization of workers to site	 Cost of EMP Implementation Orientation Training to contractor is the responsibility of PMU and PIU. Other costs responsibility of contractor.
2. During Constru	iction Activities					
A. FIIYSICAI CIIATA	Significant amount of	• I Itiliza readily available sources of materials	Construction	Records of	Monthly by	Cost for
landforms, geology and soils	gravel, sand, and cement will be required for this Sub-project.	If contractor procures materials from existing burrow pits and quarries, ensure these	Contractor	sources of materials	PIU	implementation of mitigation

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
	Extraction of construction materials may cause localized changes in topography and landforms. The impacts are negative but short-term, site- specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 conform to all relevant regulatory requirements. Borrow areas and quarries (If these are being opened up exclusively for the Sub- project) must comply with environmental requirements, as applicable. No activity will be allowed until formal agreement is signed between PIU, landowner and contractor. 				measures responsibility of contractor.
Water quality	Trenching and excavation, run-off from stockpiled materials, and chemical contamination from fuels and lubricants may result to silt-laden runoff during rainfall which may cause siltation and reduction in the quality of adjacent bodies of water. The impacts are negative but short- term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 Prepare and implement a spoils management plan (see Appendix 8 for outline). Prioritize re-use of excess spoils and materials in construction activities. If spoils will be disposed, consult with Basurhat local authority on designated disposal areas. All earthworks must be conducted during dry season to the maximum extent possible to avoid the difficult working conditions that prevail during monsoon season such as problems from runoff. Location for stockyards for construction materials shall be identified at least 300m away from watercourses. Place storage areas for fuels and lubricants away from any drainage leading to water bodies. Take all precautions to minimize the wastage of water in the construction activities. Take all precautions to prevent entering of wastewater into streams, watercourses, or irrigation system. Install temporary silt traps or sedimentation basins along the drainage leading to the water bodies. Ensure diverting storm water flow during construction shall not lead to inundation and other nuisances in low lying areas. While working across or close to any water 	Construction Contractor	 Areas for stockpiles, storage of fuels and lubricants and waste materials; Number of silt traps installed along trenches leading to water bodies; Records of surface water quality inspection; Effectiveness of water management measures; No visible degradation to nearby drainages, <i>khals</i> or water bodies due to construction activities 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of Sub-project components 	• Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		 body, the flow of water must not be obstructed. Ensure no construction materials like earth, stone, or appendage are disposed of in a manner that may block the flow of water of any watercourse and cross drainage channels. Monitor water quality according to the environmental management plan. 				
Air quality	Conducting works at dry season and moving large quantity of materials may create dusts and increase in concentration of vehicle-related pollutants (such as carbon monoxide, sulphur oxides, particulate matter, nitrous oxides, and hydrocarbons) which will affect people who live and work near the sites. The impacts are negative but short- term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 Damp down exposed soil and any sand stockpiled on site by spraying with water when necessary during dry weather; Use tarpaulins to cover soils, sand and other loose material when transported by trucks. Unpaved surfaces used for haulage of materials within settlements shall be maintained dust-free. Arrangements to control dust through provision of windscreens, water sprinklers, and dust extraction systems shall be provided at all hot-mix plants, batching plants and crushers (if these establishments are being set up exclusively for the Sub-project). Monitor air quality. 	Contractor	 Location of stockpiles; Number of complaints from sensitive receptors; Heavy equipment and machinery with air pollution control devices; Certification that vehicles are compliant with air quality standards. 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of Sub- project components 	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.
Acoustic environment	Construction activities will be on settlements, along and near schools, and areas with small-scale businesses. Temporary increase in noise level and vibrations may be caused by excavation	 Involve the community in planning the work program so that any particularly noisy or otherwise invasive activities can be scheduled to avoid sensitive times. Plan activities in consultation with Basurhat local authority so that activities with the greatest potential to generate noise are conducted during periods of the day which will result in least disturbance. Use of high noise generating equipment 	Construction Contractor	 Number of complaints from sensitive receptors; Use of silencers in noise-producing equipment and sound barriers; Equivalent day and night time noise levels 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be 	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
	equipment, and the transportation of equipment, materials, and people. However, the proposed Sub- project will follow existing ROW alignment and impact is short-term, site- specific and within a relatively small area. The impacts are negative but short- term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 shall be stopped during night time. Horns should not be used unless it is necessary to warn other road users or animals of the vehicle's approach; Utilize modern vehicles and machinery with the requisite adaptations to limit noise and exhaust emissions, and ensure that these are maintained to manufacturers' specifications at all times. All vehicles and equipment used in construction shall be fitted with exhaust silencers. Use silent-type generators (if required). Monitor noise levels. Maintain maximum sound levels not exceeding 80 decibels (DBA) when measured at a distance of 10 m or more from the vehicle/s. If it is not practicable to reduce noise levels to or below noise exposure limits, the contractor must post warning signs in the noise hazard areas. Workers in a posted noise hazard area must wear hearing protection. Identify any buildings at risk from vibration damage and avoiding any use of pneumatic drills or heavy vehicles in the vicinity. Complete work in these areas quickly. 			finalized during detailed design stage and final location of Sub- project components	
Aesthetics	The construction activities do not anticipate any cutting of trees but will produce excess excavated earth (spoils), excess construction materials, and solid waste such as removed concrete, wood, packaging materials, empty containers, spoils, oils,	 Prepare the Debris Disposal Plan Remove all construction and demolition wastes on a daily basis. Coordinate with Basurhat local authority for beneficial uses of excess excavated soils or immediately dispose to designated areas Avoid stockpiling of any excess spoils Suitably dispose of collected materials from drainages, unutilized materials and debris either through filling up of pits/wasteland or at pre-designated disposal locations. All vehicles delivering fine materials to the 	Construction Contractor	 Number of complaints from sensitive receptors; Worksite clear of hazardous wastes such as oil/fuel Worksite clear of any wastes, collected materials from drainages, unutilized materials and debris Transport route and 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final 	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
	lubricants, and other similar items. The impacts are negative but short-term, site- specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 site and carrying waste debris for disposal shall be covered to avoid spillage of materials. All existing roads used by vehicles of the contractor, shall be kept clear of all dust/mud or other extraneous materials dropped by such vehicles. Lighting on construction sites shall be pointed downwards and away from oncoming traffic and nearby houses. In areas where the visual environment is particularly important or privacy concerns for surrounding buildings exist, the site may require screening. This could be in the form of shade cloth, temporary walls, or other suitable materials prior to the beginning of construction. The site must be kept clean to minimize the visual impact of the site. Manage solid waste according to the following preference hierarchy: reuse, recycling and disposal to designated areas; 		worksite cleared of any dust/mud	location of) Sub- project components	
B. Biological Cha	aracteristics		L		L	
Biodiversity	Activities being located in the built-up area of Basurhat. There are no protected areas in or around Sub-project sites, and no known areas of ecological interest. There are no trees at the site that need to be removed.	 Check if tree-cutting will be required during detailed design stage. No trees, shrubs, or groundcover may be removed or vegetation stripped without the prior permission of the environment management specialist. If during detailed design cutting of trees will be required, compensatory plantation for trees lost at a rate of 2 trees for every tree cut, in addition to tree plantation as specified in the design, will be implemented by the contractor, who will also maintain the saplings for the duration of his contract. All efforts shall be made to preserve trees by evaluation of minor design adjustments/ alternatives (as applicable) to save trees. Special attention shall be given for protecting giant trees and locally-important 	Construction Contractor	 PMU and PIU to report in writing the number of trees cut and planted if tree- cutting will be required (to be determined during detailed design stage) Number of complaints from sensitive receptors on disturbance of vegetation, poaching, fishing, etc. 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of) Sub- project components 	• Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		 trees (with religious importance) during implementation. Prevent workers or any other person from removing and damaging any flora (plant/vegetation) and fauna (animal) including fishing in any water body in the Sub-project vicinity. Prohibit employees from poaching wildlife and cutting of trees for firewood. 				
C. Socioeconom	ic Characteristics					
Existing provisions for pedestrians and other forms of transport	Road closure is not anticipated. Hauling of construction materials and operation of equipment on-site can cause traffic problems. However, the proposed Sub-project will follow existing ROW alignment. The impacts are negative but short- term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 Prepare and implement a Traffic Management Plan (see Appendix 5 for sample) Plan transportation routes so that heavy vehicles do not use narrow local roads, except in the immediate vicinity of delivery sites. Maintain safe passage for vehicles and pedestrians throughout the construction period. Schedule truck deliveries of construction materials during periods of low traffic volume. Erect and maintain barricades, including signs, markings, flags and flagmen informing diversions and alternative routes when required. Notify affected sensitive receptors by providing sign boards informing nature and duration of construction activities and contact numbers for concerns/complaints. Leave spaces for access between mounds of soil. Provide walkways and metal sheets where required to maintain access across for people and vehicles. Increase workforce in front of critical areas such as institutions, place of worship, business establishment, hospitals, and acheole 	Construction Contractor	 Traffic route during construction works including number of permanent sign ages, barricades and flagmen on worksite as per Traffic Management Plan (see Appendix 5 for sample); Number of complaints from sensitive receptors; Number of sign ages placed at project location Number of walkways, sign ages, and metal sheets placed at project location 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of) Sub-project components 	• Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		 Consult businesses and institutions regarding operating hours and factoring this in work schedules. Ensure there is provision of alternate access to businesses and institutions during construction activities, so that there is no closure of these shops or any loss of client age. Ensure any damage to properties and utilities will be restored or compensated to pre- work conditions. 				
Socio-economic status	Sub-project components will be located in government land and existing ROWs thus there is no requirement for land acquisition or any resettlements. Manpower will be required during the 12 months construction stage. This can result to generation of contractual employment and increase in local revenue. Thus potential impact is positive and long-term.	 Employ at least 50% of labor force from communities in the vicinity of the site. This will have the added benefit of avoiding social problems that sometimes occur when workers are imported into host communities, and avoiding environmental and social problems from workers housed in poorly serviced camp accommodation. Secure construction materials from local market. 	Construction Contractor	 Employment records; Records of sources of materials Records of compliance to Bangladesh Labor Law of 2006 and other applicable standards 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of) Sub- project components 	• Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.
Other existing amenities for community welfare	Although construction of Sub-project components involves quite simple techniques of civil work, the invasive nature of excavation and the Sub-project sites being in built-up areas of Basurhat	 Provide safety signage at all sites visible to public Provide safety barriers near any trenches, and cover trenches with planks during non work hours. Obtain details from Pourashava nature and location of all existing infrastructure, and plan excavation carefully to avoid any such sites to maximum extent possible; Integrate construction of the various 	Construction Contractor	 Utilities Contingency Plan Number of complaints from sensitive receptors 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during 	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
	Pourashava where there are a variety of human activities, will result to impacts to the sensitive receptors such as residents, businesses, and the community in general. Excavation may also damage existing infrastructure (such as water distribution pipes, electricity pylons, etc) located alongside the roads. The impacts are negative but short- term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 infrastructure Sub-projects to be conducted in Basurhat (roads and drains etc.) so that different infrastructure is located on opposite sides of the road where feasible and roads and inhabitants are not subjected to repeated disturbance by construction in the same area at different times for different purposes. Consult with local community to inform them of the nature, duration and likely effects of the construction work, and to identify any local concerns so that these can be addressed. Existing infrastructure (such as water distribution pipes, electricity pylons, etc.) shall be relocated before construction starts at the Sub-project sites. Prior permission shall be obtained from respective local authority for use of water for construction. Use of water for construction works shall not disturb local water users. If construction work is expected to disrupt users of community water bodies, notice to the affected community shall be served 7 days in advance and again 1 day prior to start of construction. Ensure any damage to properties and utilities will be restored or compensated to pre-work conditions. 			detailed design stage and final location of) Sub- project components	
Community health and safety	Construction works will impede the access of residents and businesses in limited cases. The impacts are negative but short- term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures. Poor safety signage and lack of barriers at	 Provide safety signage at all sites visible to public Provide safety barriers near any trenches, and cover trenches with planks during non work hours. Contractor's activities and movement of staff will be restricted to designated construction areas. Locations of hot-mix plants, batching plants and crushers (if these establishments are being set up exclusively for the Sub-project) shall be located at least 100 m away from the 	Construction Contractor	 Number of permanent signages, barricades and flagmen on worksite as per Traffic Management Plan (see Appendix 5 for sample); Number of complaints from sensitive receptors; Number of 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design 	• Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
	work site and trenches will create hazard to pedestrians and children.	 nearest dwelling preferably in the downwind direction. Consult with Basurhat local authority on the designated areas for stockpiling of, soils, gravel, and other construction materials. If the contractor chooses to locate the work camp/storage area on private land, he must get prior permission from the environment management specialist and landowner. Use small mechanical excavators to attain faster trenching progress. For rock and concrete breaking, use non-explosive blasting chemicals, silent rock cracking chemicals, and concrete breaking chemicals. Under no circumstances may open areas or the surrounding bushes be used as a toilet facility. Recycling and the provision of separate waste receptacles for different types of waste shall be encouraged. A general regard for the social and ecological well-being of the site and adjacent areas is expected of the site staff. Workers need to be made aware of the following general rules: (i) no alcohol/drugs on site; (ii) prevent excessive noise; (iii) construction staff are to make use of the facilities provided for them, as opposed to ad hoc alternatives (e.g. fires for cooking, the use of surrounding bushes as a toilet facility); (iv) no fires permitted on site except if needed for the construction works; (v) trespassing on private/commercial properties adjoining the site is forbidden; (vi) other than pre-approved security staff, no workers shall be permitted to live on the construction site; and (vii) no worker may be forced to do work that is potentially dangerous or that he/she is not trained to do. 		walkways, signages, and metal sheets placed at project location • Agreement between landowner and contractors in case of using private lands as work camps, storage areas, etc.	stage and final location of) Sub- project components	

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		 Interested and affected parties need to be made aware of the existence of the complaints book and the methods of communication available to them. The contractor must address queries and complaints by: (i) documenting details of such communications; (ii) submitting these for inclusion in complaints register; (iii) bringing issues to the national/regional environmental specialist's attention immediately; and (iv) taking remedial action as per national/regional environment specialist's instruction. The contractor shall immediately take the necessary remedial action on any complaint/grievance received by him and forward the details of the grievance along with the action taken to the national/regional environmental specialist within 48 hours of receipt of such complaint/grievance. 				
Workers health and safety	There is invariably a safety risk when construction works such as excavation and earthmoving are conducted in urban areas. Workers need to be mindful of the occupational hazards which can arise from working in height and excavation works. Potential impacts are negative and long-term but reversible by mitigation measures.	 Comply with requirements of Government of Bangladesh Labor Law of 2006 and all applicable laws and standards on workers H&S. Ensure that all site personnel have a basic level of environmental awareness training. If necessary, the environmental management specialist and/or a translator shall be called to the sites to further explain aspects of environmental or social behavior that are unclear. Produce and implement a site health and safety (H&S) plan which include measures as: (i) excluding the public from worksites; (ii) ensuring all workers are provided with and required to use personal protective equipment (reflectorized vests, footwear, gloves, goggles and masks) at all times; (iii) providing (H&S) training for all site personnel; (iv) documenting procedures to be followed for all site activities; 	Construction Contractor	 Site-specific H &S Plan Equipped first-aid stations Medical insurance coverage for workers Number of accidents Records of supply of uncontaminated water Condition of eating areas of workers Record of H &S orientation trainings Use of personal protective equipment % of moving equipment outfitted 	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of) Sub- project components 	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
Field	Impacts	 Mitigation Measures and (v) maintaining accident reports and records. Arrange for readily available first aid unit including an adequate supply of sterilized dressing materials and appliances Maintain necessary living accommodation and ancillary facilities in functional and hygienic manner in work camps. Ensure (i) uncontaminated water for drinking, cooking and washing, (ii) clean eating areas where workers are not exposed to hazardous or noxious substances; and (iii) sanitation facilities are available at all times. Provide medical insurance coverage for workers; Provide H&S orientation training to all new workers to ensure that they are apprised of the basic site rules of work at the site, personal protective protection, and preventing injuring to fellow workers; Provide visitor orientation if visitors to the site can gain access to areas where hazardous conditions or substances may be present. Ensure also that visitor/s do not enter hazard areas unescorted; Ensure the visibility of workers through their use of high visibility vests when working in or walking through heavy equipment operating areas; Ensure moving equipment is outfitted with audible back-up alarms; Mark and provide sign boards for hazardous areas such as energized electrical devices and lines, service rooms housing high voltage equipment, and areas for storage and disposal. Signage shall be in accordance with induction and areas for storage and disposal. 	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator with audible back-up alarms • Permanent sign boards for hazardous areas • Signage's for storage and disposal areas • Condition of sanitation facilities for workers	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		and easily understood by workers, visitors, and the general public as appropriate; and				

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		• Disallow worker exposure to noise level greater than 85 DBA for duration of more than 8 hours per day without hearing protection. The use of hearing protection shall be enforced actively.				
D. Historical, Cul	tural, and Archaeologica	al Characteristics				
Physical and cultural heritage	Basurhat Pourashava was established in 1990. Construction works will be on existing roads and in built-up areas of Basurhat thus risk for chance finds in low.	 All fossils, coins, articles of value of antiquity, structures and other remains of archaeological interest discovered on the site shall be the property of the government. Prevent workers or any other persons from removing and damaging any fossils, coins, articles of value of antiquity, structures and other remains of archaeological interest. Stop work immediately to allow further investigation if any finds are suspected. 	Construction Contractor	Records of chance finds	 Visual inspection by PIU and supervision consultants on monthly basis Frequency and sampling sites to be finalized during detailed design stage and final location of) Sub- project components 	• Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.
E. Others		1				
Submission of EMP implementation report	Unsatisfactory compliance to EMP	 Appointment of supervisor to ensure EMP implementation Timely submission of monitoring reports including pictures 	Construction contractor	 Availability and competency of appointed supervisor Monthly report 	 Monthly monitoring report to be submitted by PIU to PMU PMU to submit semi- annual monitoring report to ADB 	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.
3. Post-construct	tion Activities		Construction		Duian ta tum	0
clean-up	spoils, excess construction materials	 Remove all spoils wreckage, rubbish, or temporary structures (such as buildings, shelters, and latrines) which are no longer required; and All excavated roads shall be reinstated to original condition. 	Contractor	PMU/CSS report in writing that (i) worksite is restored to original conditions; (ii) camp has been vacated and restored to pre-project	Prior to turn- over of completed works to Pourashava	Cost for implementation of mitigation measures responsibility of contractor.

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		 All disrupted utilities restored All affected structures rehabilitated/compensated The area that previously housed the construction camp is to be checked for spills of substances such as oil, paint, etc. and these shall be cleaned up. All hardened surfaces within the construction camp area shall be ripped, all imported materials removed, and the area shall be top soiled and regressed using the guidelines set out in the revegetation specification that forms part of this document. The contractor must arrange the cancellation of all temporary services. Request PMU/CSS to report in writing that worksites and camps have been vacated and restored to pre-project conditions before acceptance of work. 		conditions; (iii) all construction related structures not relevant to O&M are removed; and (iv) worksite clean-up is satisfactory.		

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
A. Physical C	Characteristics					
Water quality	Run-off from debris/sediments from repair and maintenance of road and bridge which may cause siltation and reduction in the quality of adjacent bodies of water. The impacts are negative but short-term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 Take all precautions to prevent run-off into streams, watercourses, or irrigation system. Install temporary silt traps or sedimentation basins along drainage leading to the water bodies. Remove all debris/sediments immediately. Dispose debris/sediments at a designated site such as landfill. 	Basurhat Pourashava	• No visible degradation to nearby drainages, khals or water bodies due to construction activities	Duration of repair works	Included in O & M cost
Air quality	Moving debris/sediments may create dusts during dry season. The impacts are negative but short-term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	• Use tarpaulins to cover soils, sand and other loose material.	Basurhat Pourashava	• No of complaints from sensitive receptors	Duration of repair works	Included in & M cost
Acoustic environment	Temporary increase in noise level and vibrations. The impacts are negative but short-term, site-specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 Plan activities in consultation with Basurhat local authority so that activities with the greatest potential to generate noise are conducted during periods of the day which will result in least disturbance. Identify any buildings at risk from vibration damage and avoiding any use of pneumatic drills or heavy vehicles in the vicinity. Complete work in these areas quickly. 	Basurhat Pourashava	 No complaints from sensitive receptors 	Duration of repair works	 Included in O & M cost
B. Biological	Characteristics					
Biodiversity	Activities in the built-up area of Basurhat Pourashava. There are no protected areas in or around Sub-project sites, and no known areas of ecological interest.	 No trees, shrubs, or groundcover may be removed or vegetation stripped without the prior permission. Prevent workers or any other person from removing and damaging any flora (plant/vegetation) and fauna (animal). 	Basurhat Pourashava	• No of complaints from sensitive receptors	Duration of repair works	 Included in O&M cost
C. Socioecor	omic Characteristics					
Existing provisions for pedestrians and other forms of	Road closure is not anticipated. Traffic may be interrupted temporarily. The impacts are negative but short-term, site- specific within a relatively small area and reversible by mitigation measures.	 Maintain safe passage for vehicles and pedestrians during maintenance activities. Erect and maintain barricades, including signs, markings, flags and flagmen informing diversions and alternative routes when required. 	Basurhat Pourashava	• No of complaints from sensitive receptors	Duration of repair works	Included in O&M cost

Table 15: Environmental Management and Monitoring Plan – O & M Phase

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
transport		 Notify affected sensitive receptors by providing sign boards informing nature and duration of maintenance activities and contact numbers for concerns/complaints. Leave spaces for access between mounds of soil. Provide walkways and metal sheets where required to maintain access across for people and vehicles. Increase workforce in front of critical areas such as institutions, place of worship, business establishment, hospitals, and schools. Consult businesses and institutions regarding operating hours and factoring this in work schedules. Ensure any damage to properties and utilities will be restored or compensated to pre-work conditions 				
Workers health and safety	Workers need to be mindful of the occupational hazards working in confined spaces such as closed drains. Potential impacts are negative and long-term but reversible by mitigation measures.	 Comply with requirements of Government of Bangladesh Labor Law of 2006 and all applicable laws and standards on workers H&S. Ensure that all site personnel have a basic level of H&S training. Produce and implement a O & M H & S plan which include measures as: (i) excluding the public from worksites; (ii) ensuring all workers are provided with and required to use personal protective equipment (reflectorized vests, footwear, gloves, goggles and masks) at all times; (iii) providing H & S training for all site personnel; (iv) documenting procedures to be followed for all site activities; and (v) maintaining accident reports and records. Arrange for readily available first aid unit including an adequate supply of sterilized dressing materials and appliances Provide H&S orientation training to all new 	Basurhat Pourashava	 No of complaints from sensitive receptors No of complaints from workers related to O&M activities Zero accident 	Duration of repair works	 Included in O&M cost

Field	Impacts	Mitigation Measures	Responsible for Implementation	Monitoring Indicator	Frequency of Monitoring	Cost and Source of Funds
		workers to ensure that they are apprised of the				
		protective protection, and preventing injuring to				
		fellow workers;				
		• Ensure the visibility of workers through their				
		use of high visibility vests when working in or				
		areas:				
		Mark and provide sign boards. Signage shall				
		be in accordance with international standards				
		and be well known to, and easily understood by				
		appropriate				
		Disallow worker exposure to noise level				
		greater than 85 DBA for duration of more than 8				
		hours per day without hearing protection. The				
		use of hearing protection shall be enforced				
D. Historical	Cultural, and Archaeological Characteris	stics	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>
Physical and	Basurhat Pourashava was established in	All fossils, coins, articles of value of antiquity,	Basurhat	 Records of 	Duration of	 Included in
cultural	1990. Construction works will be on existing	structures and other remains of archaeological	Pourashava	chance finds	repair works	O&M cost
heritage	roads and in built-up areas of Basurhat thus	interest discovered on the site shall be the				
	risk for chance finds in low.	property of the government.				
		 Prevent workers or any other persons from 				
		removing and damaging any fossils, coins, articles				
		of value of antiquity, structures and other remains				
		of archaeological interest.				
		 Stop work immediately to allow further 				
		investigation if any finds are suspected.				

C. Institutional Capacity Development Program

141. The MDSC national and regional environmental specialists are responsible for trainings on environmental awareness and management in accordance with both ADB and government requirements. Specific modules customized for the available skill set will be devised after assessing the capabilities of the target participants and the requirements of the project. Typical modules would be as follows: (i) sensitization; (ii) introduction to environment and environmental considerations in water supply and wastewater projects; (iii) review of IEEs and integration into the project detailed design; (iv) improved coordination within nodal departments; and (v) monitoring and reporting system. The contractors will be required to conduct environmental awareness and orientation of workers prior to deployment to work sites. The proposed training project along with the frequency of sessions is presented in Table 16.

Items	Pre-construction/prior to construction	Construc	tion
Training Title	Orientation workshop	Orientation program/ workshop for contractors and supervisory staffs	Experiences and best practices sharing
Purpose	To aware the participants of the environmental safeguard requirements of ADB and GOB and how the project will meet these requirements	To build the capacity of the staffs for effective implementation of the designed EMPs aimed at meeting the environmental safeguard compliance of ADB and GOB	To share the experiences and best practices aimed at learning lessons and improving implementation of EMP
Contents	Module 1: Orientation ADB Safeguards Policy Statement Government of Bangladesh Environmental Laws and Regulations Module 2: Environmental Assessment Process ADB environmental process, identification of impacts and mitigation measures, formulation of an environmental management plan (EMP), implementation, and monitoring requirements. Review of environmental assessment report to comply with ADB requirements. Incorporation of EMP into the project design and contracts	Roles and responsibilities of officials/ contractors/ consultants towards protection of environment Environmental issues during construction Implementation of EMP Monitoring of EMP implementation Reporting requirements	Experiences on EMP implementation – issues and challenges Best practices followed
Duration	1 day	1 day	1 day on a regular period to be determined by PMU, PIUs, and PMSC
Participants	LGED, DPHE, PMU, and PMU staffs (technical and environmental) involved in the project implementation	PMU/ PIUs Contractors	PMU /PIUs Contractors

Table 16: Training Program for Environmental Management

D. Staffing Requirement and Budget

142. Costs required for implementing the EMP will cover the following activities:

(i) Updating IEE, preparing and submitting reports and public consultation and disclosure;

(ii) Application for environmental clearances; and
(iii) Implementation of EMP, environmental monitoring program and long-term surveys.

143. The infrastructure involved in each scheme is generally straightforward and will take between three and nine months to build. Environmental monitoring during construction will also be straightforward and will involve periodic site observations and interviews with workers and others, plus checks of reports and other documents. This will be conducted by MDSC environmental management specialist assisted by the PMU environment officer. The environmental management specialist will use the IEE as necessary and perform tasks as specified in the TOR. Therefore no separate budget required for MDSC environment management specialist.

144. The cost of mitigation measures and surveys during construction stage will be incorporated into the contractor's costs, which will be binding on him for implementation. The surveys will be conducted by the contractors.

145. The operation phase mitigation measures are again of good operating practices, which will be the responsibility of Basurhat Pourashava. All monitoring during the operation and maintenance phase will be conducted by LGED therefore, there are no additional costs.

146. The indicative costs of EMP implementation are shown in Tables 17 and Table 18 (by source of funds).

Table 17: Indicative Cost of EMP Implementation

	Particulars	Stages	Unit	Total	Rate	Cost	Cost covered by
				Number	(Taka)	(Taka)	,
Α.	Mitigation Measures						
1.	Compensatory plantation measures	Construction	Per tree				Civil works contract
В.	Monitoring Measures						
1.	Air quality monitoring	- Pre-construction - Construction	Per location	2	30,000	60,000	Civil works contract
2.	Noise levels monitoring	- Pre-construction - Construction	Per location	20	10,000	200,000	Civil works contract
С	Capacity Building						
1.	(i) Orientation workshop for officials involved in the project implementation on ADB Safeguards Policy Statement, Government of Bangladesh environmental laws and regulations	Module 1 – immediately upon engagement of the MDSC environmental specialists	lump sum		Module 1 - 150000	450,000	Covered under MDSC contract
	and environmental assessment process; (ii) induction course	contracts (twice a year for 4 years)			– 150000		
	contractors, preparing them on EMP implementation and environmental monitoring requirements related to mitigation measures; and taking immediate action to remedy unexpected adverse impacts or ineffective mitigation measures found during the course of implementation; and (iii) lessons learned information sharing	Module 3 – prior to start of Phase 2 and upon completion of the project			Module 3 – 150000		
D.	Consultants Costs						_
1.	MDSC national environmental specialist (1 person)	Responsible for environmental safeguards of the project	person months (spread over entire project implementation period)	40 person months	225000 per person month	9,000000	Remuneration and budget for travel covered in the MDSC contract
2.	MDSC regional environmental specialists (3 persons)	Responsible for environmental safeguards of the project	person months (spread over entire project	40 each = 120 person- months	152,000 per person-month	18,240,000	Remuneration and budget for travel covered in the

	Dortiouloro	Stagaa	l In it	Total	Rate	Cost	Cost sovered by
	Particulars	Falticulais Slayes		Number	(Taka)	(Taka)	Cost covered by
			implementation period)				MDSC contract
Ε.	Administrative Costs						
1.	Legislation, permits, and agreements	Permit for excavation, tree-cutting permits, etc	Lump sum		50,000	50,000	These consents are to be obtained by contractor at his own expense.
		Environmental assessment and environmental clearances as per ECA and ECR requirements Obtaining right of way clearances with related national agencies.	Lump sum		100,000	100,000	Pourashava cost for municipal infrastructures
F.	Other Costs						
1.	Public consultations and information disclosure	Information disclosure and consultations during preconstruction and construction phase, including public awareness campaign through media	As per requirement	Lump sum		300,000	Covered under MDSC contract
2.	GRM implementation	Costs involved in resolving complaints (meetings, consultations, communication, and reporting/information dissemination)		Lump sum		450,000	PMU cost
3.	Any unanticipated impact due to project implementation	Mitigation of any unanticipated impact arising during construction phase and defect liability period		Lump sum	Contractor's liability	As per insurance requirement	Civil works contract – contractor's insurance

Table 18: Indicative Cost of EMP Implementation – Per Source of Funding

	Particulars	Stages	Unit	Total Number	Rate (Taka)	Cost (Taka)	Cost covered by
A. C	Contractors						
1.	Compensatory plantation measures	Construction	Per tree				Civil works contract
2.	Air quality monitoring	- Pre-construction - Construction	Per location	2	30,000	60,000	Civil works contract
3.	Noise levels monitoring	- Pre-construction - Construction	Per location	20	10,000	200,000	Civil works contract
4.	Legislation, permits, and agreements	Permit for excavation, tree-cutting permits, etc	Lump sum		50,000	50,000	These consents are to be obtained by contractor at his own expense.
5.	Any unanticipated impact due to project implementation	Mitigation of any unanticipated impact arising during construction phase and defect liability period		Lump sum	Contractor's liability	As per insurance requirement	Civil works contract – contractor's insurance
	Subtotal					310,000	
B. N	1DSC						
1.	Public consultations and information disclosure	Information disclosure and consultations during preconstruction and construction phase, including public awareness campaign through media	As per requirement	Lump sum		300,000	Covered under MDSC contract
2.	(i) Orientation workshop for officials involved in the project implementation on ADB Safeguards Policy Statement, Government of Bangladesh environmental laws and regulations, and environmental assessment process; (ii) induction course contractors, preparing them on EMP implementation and environmental monitoring requirements related to mitigation measures; and taking	Module 1 – immediately upon engagement of the MDSC environmental specialists Module 2 – prior to award of civil works contracts (twice a year for 4 years) Module 3 – prior to start of Phase 2 and upon completion of the project	lump sum		Module 1 – 150,000 Module 2 – 150,000 Module 3 – 150,000	450,000	Covered under MDSC contract

	Particulars	Stages	Unit	Total Number	Rate (Taka)	Cost (Taka)	Cost covered by
	immediate action to remedy unexpected adverse impacts or ineffective mitigation measures found during the course of implementation; and (iii) lessons learned information sharing						
3.	MDSC national environmental specialist (1 person)	Responsible for environmental safeguards of the project	person months (spread over entire project implementation period)	40 person months	225,000 per person month	9,00000	Remuneration and budget for travel covered in the MDSC contract
4.	MDSC regional environmental specialists (3 persons)	Responsible for environmental safeguards of the project	person months (spread over entire project implementation period)	40 each = 120 person- months	152000per person-month	18,240,000	Remuneration and budget for travel covered in the MDSC contract
	Subtotal					27,990,000	
C. Ac	Iministrative Cost (Recurring)	– PMU				-	
1.	Legislation, permits, and agreements	Environmental assessment and environmental clearances as per ECA and ECR requirements Obtaining right of way clearances with related national agencies.	Lump sum		100,000	100,000	Pourashava cost for municipal infrastructures
2.	GRM implementation	Costs involved in resolving complaints (meetings, consultations, communication, and reporting/information dissemination)		Lump sum		1,000,000	PMU cost
	Subtotal					1,100,000	

IX. MONITORING AND REPORTING

147. PMU will monitor and measure the progress of EMP implementation. The monitoring activities will correspond with the project's risks and impacts, and will be identified in the EIAs/IEEs for the projects. In addition to recording information on the work and deviation of work components from original scope PMU, PIUs, and MDSC will undertake site inspections and document review to verify compliance with the EMP and progress toward the final outcome. Corrective actions to be taken quickly and reported in monitoring reports.

148. MDSC will submit monthly monitoring and implementation reports to PMU, who will take follow-up actions, if necessary. PMU will submit semi-annual monitoring reports to ADB. The suggested monitoring report format is in ADB. Sub-project budgets will reflect the costs of monitoring and reporting requirements. For projects likely to have significant adverse environmental impacts during operation, reporting will continue at the minimum on an annual basis. Monitoring reports will be posted in a location accessible to the public.

149. LGED will document monitoring results, identify the necessary corrective actions, reflect them in a corrective action plan, and for each quarter, will study the compliance with the action plan developed in the previous quarter. Compliance with loan covenants will be screened by ADB.

150. ADB will review project performance against the commitments as agreed in the legal documents. The extent of ADB monitoring and supervision activities will be commensurate with the project's risks and impacts. Monitoring and supervising of social and environmental safeguards will be integrated into the project performance management system. ADB will monitor projects on an ongoing basis until a project completion report is issued. ADB will carry out the following monitoring actions to supervise project implementation:

- (i) conduct periodic site visits for projects with adverse environmental or social impacts;
- (ii) conduct supervision missions with detailed review by ADB's safeguard specialists/officers or consultants for projects with significant adverse social or environmental impacts;
- (iii) review the periodic monitoring reports submitted by EAs to ensure that adverse impacts and risks are mitigated, as planned and as agreed with ADB;
- (iv) work with EAs to rectify to the extent possible any failures to comply with their safeguard commitments, as covenanted in the legal agreements, and exercise remedies to re-establish compliance as appropriate; and
- (v) prepare a project completion report that assesses whether the objective and desired outcomes of the safeguard plans have been achieved, taking into account the baseline conditions and the results of monitoring.

151. The process described in this document has assessed the environmental impacts of all elements of Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains Sub-project. All potential impacts were identified in relation to design and location, construction, and operation phases.

X. FINDING, RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUTION

A. Findings

152. The Basurhat Pourashava roads and drains improvement Sub-projects are designed to improve the quality of life of residents and to enhance the town's role as a market, services, and manufacturing centre. Moreover, urban residents and the rural residents in surrounding hinterland will benefit from improved roads allowing better access to urban markets and social services provided in the Project towns. The town economy will benefit from enhanced productivity as a result of health improvement, time savings in as well as from increased urban efficiency arising from improved roads.

153. During Sub-project design, community meetings were held with beneficiaries to discuss sanitation, poverty, resettlement, affordability issues, and environmental concerns. Socioeconomic surveys obtained information and individual views on current situations and future preferences.

154. The process described in this document has assessed the environmental impacts of the proposed road improvements. Potential negative impacts could not be identified in construction and operation of the improved infrastructure, and no impacts were identified as being due to either design or location. Mitigation measures have been developed to reduce all negative impacts to acceptable levels. These were discussed with specialists responsible for the engineering aspects, and as a result some measures have already been included in the outline designs and contract documents for the infrastructure. These include locating all the facilities within the ROW of existing roads, to avoid the need to acquire land / new ROW or relocation of people.

155. There were limited opportunities to provide environmental enhancements, but certain measures were included. For example it is proposed that the Sub-project:

- Employ in the workforce people who live in the vicinity of the construction site to provide them with a short-term economic gain; and
- Plant large-growing trees at the periphery of the site by the contractor to mask it from view and give it a more natural and pleasing appearance.

156. These and the other mitigation and enhancement measures are summarized in Table 9 which also shows the location of the impact, the body responsible for the mitigation, and the program for its implementation.

157. The improved roads will provide a more efficient and effective transport route, which should improve the overall economy by reducing time spent idle in traffic by delivery vehicles, employees and customers.

158. Table 11 also assesses the effectiveness of each mitigation measure in reducing each impact to an acceptable level. This is shown as the level of significance of the residual impact (remaining after the mitigation is applied). This shows that all impacts will be rendered at least neutral (successfully mitigated), and that certain measures will produce a benefit (in addition to the major benefits provided by the operating schemes).

159. Mitigation will be assured by a program of environmental monitoring conducted during both construction and operation to ensure that all measures are provided as intended, and to determine whether the environment is protected as envisaged. This will include observations on and off site, document checks, and interviews with workers and beneficiaries, and any requirements for remedial action will be reported to the PMU.

B. Recommendations

160. Two straight recommendations need to be followed to ensure that the environmental impacts of the Sub-project are successfully mitigated. These are that LGED should ensure:

- All mitigation, compensation and enhancement measures proposed in this IEE report and in the Resettlement Framework for the LGED are implemented in full, as described in these two documents; and
- The Environmental Monitoring Plan proposed in Table 13 and Table 14 of this report and the internal and external monitoring proposed in the Resettlement Framework are also implemented in full.

C. Conclusion

161. The overall conclusion is that if the mitigation, compensation and enhancement measures are implemented in full, there should be no significant negative environmental impacts as a result of location, design, construction or operation of the Sub-project. There should in fact be some benefits from recommended mitigation and enhancement measures, and major improvements in quality of life individual and public health once the Sub-project is in operation.

162. All required issues have been assessed to the best of our knowledge and no further studies are required to comply with ADB procedures or the laws of GOB.

Appendix 1: Photograph on Basurhat Pourashava roads & drains



View of proposed road at R-6



View of proposed road at R-13



View of proposed road at R-2



View of proposed road at R-1



View of proposed drain at D-7



View of proposed drain outfall



View of proposed road at R-3



View of proposed drain at D-3

Government o Do He E-	of the People's Republic of epartment of Environme ad Office, Paribesh Bhab -16 Agargaon, Dhaka-120 www.doe.gov.bd	of Bangladesh ent ban 07			
Memo No: DOE/Clearance/5444	1/2015/187	Date: 02 /05/2016			
Subject: Environmental Clea Improvement (Sector)	rance for Third Urban G Project (UGIIP-III)	Sovernance and Infrastructure			
Ref : Your application dat	ed 08/03/2016 and 12/04/	/2016.			
With reference to the above, I have the pleasure to convey the approval of Environmental Clearance for Third Urban Governance and Infrastructure Improvement (Sector) Project (UGIIP-III) at 31 selected Pourashava in Dhaka, Chittagong, Rajshahi, Rangpur, Khulna and Sylhet Divisions.					
A copy of the said Environy your necessary action.	onmental Clearance Certi	ificate is attached herewith for			
		land			
	Directo	(Syed Nazmul Ahsan) or (Environment Clearance, c.c) Phone # 02-8181673			
Project Director Third Urban Governance and Infr. Improvement (Sector) Project (UC Local Government Engineering D Level-12, LGED Bhaban,Sher-E-D Agargaon, Dhaka-1207.	astructure GIIP-III) epartment (LGED) Bangla Nagar				
Copy Forwarded to :					
 PS to the Secretary, Ministry of F Director, Department of Environ Director, Department of Bogra/Khulna/Sylhet. Assistant Director, Office of th Dhaka. 	Environment and Forests, Ban ment, Dhaka/Chittagong Regi Environment, Rajshahi/Kh e Director General, Departm	gladesh Secretariat, Dhaka. onal Office, Dhaka/Chittagong. ulna/Sylhet Divisional Office, ent of Environment, Head Office,			

Appendix 2: Environment Clearance Certificate

Appendix 3: Rapid Environmental Assessment (REA) Checklist for Screening of Road Sub–Project

This checklist is to be prepared to support the environmental classification of a project. It is to be attached to							
the environmental categorization form that is to be prepared and submitted to the LEGD / MDS Consultant							
This checklist is to be completed with the assistance of an Environment Specialist in a Regional Department.							
> This checklist focuses on environmental issues and concerns. To ensure that social dimensions are							
adequately considered, refer also to ADB checklists and handbooks on (i) involuntary resettlement, (ii)							
indigenous peoples planning, (iii) poverty reduction, (iv) participation, and (v) gender and development.							
Answer the questions assuming the "without mitigation" case. The purpose is to identify potential impacts.							
use the "remarks" section to discuss any anticipated mitigation measures.							
Name of Pourashava : Basurhat							
Name of Sector : Infrastructure of (Road) Improvement.							
Sub-project : Improvement of Mokbul Ahamed Chowdhury road with BC (Part-01) Ch.							
/Scheme 175.00m & Rehabilitation of Part - 02 Ch. 175 - 475m.							

Field Survey on Environmental Questionnaire

SCREENING QUESTIONS	Tick Mark		_
	YES	NO	Remarks
A. Sub -Project Location : Weather the project area environmentally sensitive area :	is adjao	cent to	or within any of the following
1. Cultural heritage site		✓	
2. Protected Area		✓	
3. Wetland		~	
4. Mangrove		✓	
5. Estuary		✓	
6. Protected Buffer area		✓	
7. Middle of protective areas		✓	
8. Specially protective biodiversity area		✓	
B. Sub -Project Particulars :			
1. Road length < 20 Km.	✓		L= 475m
2. Road length > 20 Km.		✓	
3. Landslide		✓	
4. Location of Electric poles		√	
5. Widening of Road Formation.		✓	
6. Repair /Improvement of road.	✓		Improvement of BC road
7. Road length within /abutting permanent Wetland.		~	
8. Road constructed along river or irrigation canal (km).		✓	
9. Road crossing any stream, canal, river.		~	
10. Increase no. of Road Cross- drainage Structure.		✓	
11. Occurrence record of flood on either side of the Road.		~	
12. Tree Cutting on the Road alignment		✓	
13. Plantation scope on the Road sides.		~	
C. Potential Environmental Impacts: Will the Sub-projec	t causes	§	
1) Any change of landscape due to road construction?		~	
2) Occupancy the land from any protective areas.		✓	
3) Alteration of surface water hydrology of waterways crossed by roads, resulting in increased sediment in streams by increased soil erosion due to road construction?	~		Temporary problem during construction period

SCREENING QUESTIONS	Tick Mark		_
	YES	NO	Remarks
4) Surface water contamination from workers' camp and chemicals used in construction site ?		~	
5) Local air pollution due to rock crushing, cutting etc. and chemicals from asphalt processing?		✓	
6) Noise and vibration due to blasting and other civil works?	~		Proper attention during construction period
7) Road blocking and temporary flooding due to land excavation during the rainy season?	~		Temporary problem during Construction period
8) Traffic disturbance due to construction materials transport and wastes?	~		Temporary problem can arise during construction period
9) Temporary silt runoff due to construction?		√	
10) Inconveniences in living condition and upper respiratory problems or stress for the people?		✓	
11) Chemical hazardous condition for the proposed road with construction of the existing road?		~	
12) Poor sanitation and solid waste disposal in construction camp/ site which may transmit communicable diseases from workers to the local populations?		√	
13) Creation of temporary breeding of mosquitoes?		~	
14) Dislocation and compulsory resettlement of people living in ROW (right-of-way)?		~	
15) Noise and air pollution due to increase of traffic volume?	~		Dust will be suppressed through water spraying
16) Increased risk of water pollution from oil, grease, spills etc. from vehicles/ other equipment's during road construction?	~		Proper attention during construction period
17) Contamination of water due to solid waste disposal during road construction?		~	
18) Health and safety hazards to workers from toxic gases which may emission from hot mix plant and bitumen?		√	
19) Chance of spread of water born diseases?		~	
20) Social conflicts between construction workers from other areas and community workers?	~		Local labor will be engaged
21) Chance of spread of HIV/ AIDS and STD?		\checkmark	

Signature of RES

Signature of PS Representative

Signature of NES

Rapid Environmental Assessment (REA) Checklist for Screening of Drainage Sub– Project

◆This checklist is to be prepared to support the environmental classification of a project. It is to be attached to the environmental categorization form that is to be prepared and submitted to the LEGD / MDS Consultant						
This checklist is to	be	completed with the assistance of an Environment Specialist in a Regional Department.				
◆ Answer the questions assuming the "without mitigation" case. The purpose is to identify potential impacts.						
use the "remarks" s	ect	ion to discuss any anticipated mitigation measures.				
Name of Pourashava : Basurhat						
Name of Sector	:	Infrastructure of Drain Improvement				
Sub-project : Construction of RCC drains beside Abdul Motaleb road from Hasam commissioner						
/Scheme bari to Chaprashi khal Ch.00-700m. b) Construction of 04(four) nos. cross dra						
		Motaleb Ukil road & by lane across the road.(in word no.09.)				

Field Survey on Environmental Questionnaire

SCREENING QUESTIONS	Tick Mark		
	YES	NO	Remarks
A. Project Siting			
Is the Project area adjacent to or within any of the following environmentally sensitive areas?		~	
Cultural Heritage site		✓	
Protected Area		✓	
Wetland		~	
Mangrove		✓	
Estuarine		~	
Buffer zone of protected area		~	
Special area for protecting biodiversity		✓	
B. Sub -Project Particulars :			
Drain length and with	✓		L= 700 m
Type of drain	✓		U- type RCC drain
Tree cutting on the drainage alignment		✓	
Outfall of drainage?	~		Outfall of Existing drain to Chaprashi khal
Existences of cross drainage. Is it hampering drainage flow?		✓	
C. Potential Environmental Impacts			
Will the Project cause			
Pollution of the receiving water body		~	
pollution or interfere with the irrigation canal / channel		~	
affect the structures near the out fall		✓	
Affect the community structures at the or near by the out fall		~	
Potential ecological problems due to increased soil erosion and siltation?		~	
Creation of temporary breeding habitats for mosquito vectors of disease due to water stagnancy in the drains?		~	
Access problem for the house dwellers	~		Proper attention during construction period
Impact on commercial and business establishment during construction	~		Temporary problem arisen during construction period
Impact on livelihood of Hawkers during construction	~		Temporary problem during construction period

SCREENING QUESTIONS	Tick Mark		Tick Mark		Bemerke
	YES	NO	Remarks		
Impact on land due to disposal of sludge from the desolation		✓			
of the drains					
Pollution of raw water supply from upstream wastewater		\checkmark			
erosion runoff?					
Impairment of historical/cultural monuments/areas and		✓			
loss/damage to these sites					
increased road traffic due to interference of construction activities	~		Sometime problem during construction period		
Continuing soil erosion/silt runoff from construction operations?		~			
increased volume of sullage (wastewater from cooking and washing) and sludge		~			
poor sanitation and solid waste disposal in construction		~			
camps and work sites, and possible transmission of					
Dislocation or involuntary resettlement of people?		✓			
Potential social conflicts arising from land tenure and land		~			
Use issues?					
Soli erosion before compaction and lining of canals?		•			
different areas are hired?		v			
Alteration of surface water hydrology of waterways crossed by roads, resulting in increased sediment in streams affected by increased soil erosion at construction site?		~			
Deterioration of surface water quality due to silt runoff and sanitary wastes from worker-based camps and chemicals used in construction?		√			
Downstream water pollution from discharge of Fish pond effluents with drain water?		~			
Soil erosion (furrow, surface)?		✓			
Scouring of canals?		✓			
Logging of canals by sediments?		~			
Clogging of canals by weeds?		✓			
Pollution from oil and fuel spills and bilge flushing?		~			

Signature of Regional Environmentalist

Signature of Pourashava representative

Signature of National Environmental Specialist

Road part	Existing Standard	Proposed Standard	Additional Climate Change for UGIIP-III
Design Life	20 years	20 years	20 years with consideration for 50 years flood frequency for rights of way (RoW)
Minimum width	Minor roads 1.0-3.0m Town roads 3.0-5.0m	3.0m for minor access roads With 1.0m shoulder only if RoW permits.	As par drawing
Crest Level	600 mm above normal flood level	600 mm above normal flood level	200 mm above A1B15 scenario sea levels in 2034
Surface material	BT, CC, WBM, HBB & BFS	DBC or RCC roads	DBC road 40mm thickness RCC road 150mm thickness
Earthworks	Compacted where necessary either by hand or machine.	Machine compacted in layers and tested	As par drawing
Embankments	Slope 1:1.5	Embankments strengthened with edge protection. Where possible, trees or bushes should be planted on earth embankments	Additional strengthening on roads in flood areas, either CC road
Road/Drain	Overall condition of the roads and drains is not good	Rehabilitation/Construction	Orange –B

Appendix 4: Levels of Service for Proposed Interventions- Roads and Drains

Appendix 5: Sample Outline Traffic Management Plan

A. Principles

163. One of the prime objectives of this TMP is to ensure the safety of all the road users along the work zone, and to address the following issues:

- (i) the safety of pedestrians, bicyclists, and motorists travelling through the Construction zone;
- (ii) Protection of work crews from hazards associated with moving traffic;
- (ii) Mitigation of the adverse impact on road capacity and delays to the road users;
- (iv) Maintenance of access to adjoining properties; and
- (v) Addressing issues that may delay the project.

B. Operating Policies for Traffic Management plan(TMP)

164. The following principles will help promote safe and efficient movement for all road users (motorists, bicyclists, and pedestrians, including persons with disabilities) through and around work zones while reasonably protecting workers and equipment.

- (i) Make traffic safety and temporary traffic control an integral and high-priority element of every project from planning through design, construction, and maintenance.
- (ii) Inhibit traffic movement as little as possible.
- (ii) Provide clear and positive guidance to drivers, bicyclists, and pedestrians as they approach and travel through the temporary traffic control zone.
- (iii) Inspect traffic control elements routinely, both day and night, and make modifications when necessary.
- (iv) Pay increased attention to roadside safety in the vicinity of temporary traffic control zones.
- (v) Train all persons that select, place, and maintain temporary traffic control devices.
- (vii) Keep the public well informed.

(viii) Make appropriate accommodation for abutting property owners, residents, businesses, emergency services, railroads, commercial vehicles, and transit operations.

165. Figure A2 to A3 illustrates the operating policy for TMP for the construction of water pipes and the sewers along various types of roads.

C. Analyse the impact due to street closure

166. Apart from the capacity analysis, a final decision to close a particular street and divert the traffic should involve the following steps:

- (i) approval from the ULB/CMC/Public Works Department (PWD) to use the local streets as detours;
- (ii) consultation with businesses, community members, traffic police, PWD, etc, regarding the mitigation measures necessary at the detours where the road is diverted during the construction;
- (iii) determining of the maximum number of days allowed for road closure, and 3 incorporation of such provisions into the contract documents;
- (iv) determining if additional traffic control or temporary improvements are needed along the detour route;
- (v) considering how access will be provided to the worksite;
- (vi) contacting emergency service, school officials, and transit authorities to determine if there are impacts to their operations; and
- (vi) developing a notification program to the public so that the closure is not a surprise. As part of this program, the public should be advised of alternate routes that commuters can take or will have to take as result of the traffic diversion.

167. If full road-closure of certain streets within the area is not feasible due to inadequate capacity of the detour Street or public opposition, the full closure can be restricted to weekends with the construction commencing on Saturday night and ending on Monday morning prior to the morning peak period.



Figure A1: Policy Steps for the TMP

D. Public awareness and notifications

168. As per discussions in the previous sections, there will be travel delays during the constructions, as is the case with most construction projects, albeit on a reduced scale if utilities and traffic management are properly coordinated. There are additional grounds for travel delays in the area, as most of the streets lack sufficient capacity to accommodate additional traffic from diverted traffic as a result of street closures to accommodate the works.

169. The awareness campaign and the prior notification for the public will be a continuous activity which the project will carry out to compensate for the above delays and minimize public claims as result of these problems. These activities will take place sufficiently in advance of the time when the roadblocks or traffic diversions take place at the particular streets. The reason for this is to allow sufficient time for the public and residents to understand the changes to their travel plans. The project will notify the public about the roadblocks and traffic diversion through public notices ward level meetings and city level meeting with the elected representatives.

170. The PIU will also conduct an awareness campaign to educate the public about the following issues:

- (i) traffic control devices in place at the work zones (signs, traffic cones, barriers, etc.);
- (ii) defensive driving behaviour along the work zones; and
- (iii) reduced speeds enforced at the work zones and traffic diversions.

171. It may be necessary to conduct the awareness programs/campaigns on road safety during construction.

172. The campaign will cater to all types of target groups i.e. children, adults, and drivers. Therefore, these campaigns will be conducted in schools and community centres. In addition, the project will publish a brochure for public information. These brochures will be widely circulated around the area and will also be available at the PIU, and the contractor's site office. The text of the brochure should be concise to be effective, with a lot of graphics. It will serve the following purpose:

- (i) explain why the brochure was prepared, along with a brief description of the project;
- (ii) advise the public to expect the unexpected;
- (ii) educate the public about the various traffic control devices and safety measures adopted at the work zones;
- (iii) educate the public about the safe road user behaviour to emulate at the work zones;
- (iv) tell the public how to stay informed or where to inquire about road safety issues at the work zones (name, telephone, mobile number of the contact person; and
- (vi) indicate the office hours of relevant offices.

E. Install traffic control devices at the work zones and traffic diversion routes

173. The purpose of installing traffic control devices at the work zones is to delineate these areas to warn, inform, and direct the road users about a hazard ahead, and to protect them as well as the workers. As proper delineation is a key to achieve the above objective, it is important to install good traffic signs at the work zones. The following traffic control devices are used in work zones:

- Signs
- Pavement Markings
- Channelizing Devices
- Arrow Panels
- Warning Lights

174. Procedures for installing traffic control devices at any work zone vary, depending on road configuration, location of the work, construction activity, duration, traffic speed and volume, and pedestrian traffic. Work will take place along major roads, and the minor internal

roads. As such, the traffic volume and road geometry vary. The main roads carry considerable traffic; internal roads in the new city areas are wide but in old city roads very narrow and carry considerable traffic. However, regardless of where the construction takes place, all the work zones should be cordoned off, and traffic shifted away at least with traffic cones, barricades, and temporary signs (temporary "STOP" and "GO").

175. Figure A4 to A5 illustrates a typical set-up for installing traffic control devices at the work zone of the area, depending on the location of work on the road way, and road geometrics:

- Work on shoulder or parking lane
- Shoulder or parking lane closed on divided road
- Work in Travel lane
- Lane closure on road with low volume
- Lane closure on a two-line road with low volume (with yield sign)
- Lane closure on a two-line road with low volume (one flagger operation)
- Lane closure on a two lane road (two flagger operation)
- Lane closure on a four lane undivided Road
- Lane closure on divided roadway
- Half road closure on multi-lane roadway
- Street closure with detour

176. The work zone should take into consideration the space required for a buffer zone between the workers and the traffic (lateral and longitudinal) and the transition space required for delineation, as applicable. For the works, a 30 cm clearance between the traffic and the temporary STOP and GO signs should be provided. In addition, at least 60 cm is necessary to install the temporary traffic signs and cones.

177. Traffic police should regulate traffic away from the work zone and enforce the traffic diversion result from full street closure in certain areas during construction. Flaggers/ personnel should be equipped with reflective jackets at all times and have traffic control batons (preferably the LGED type) for regulating the traffic during night time.

178. In addition to the delineation devices, all the construction workers should wear fluorescent safety vests and helmets in order to be visible to the motorists at all times. There should be provision for lighting beacons and illumination for night constructions.



Figure A2 & A3: Work on shoulder or parking lane and shoulder or parking lane closed on divided road



Figure A4 & A5: Work in Travel lane & Lane closure on road with low volume

Appendix 6: Public Consultation

MDS	MDS Consultancy Services for Third Urban Governance & Infrastructure Improvement				
	SMEC	ocal Governmen	[ADB Loan: 3 t Engineering	142 BAN (SF)]) Department	
	PUBLIC CONSULTATION – Social / Environmental Safeguard (Road / Drain Sub-Project)				
Name	of Pourashava : BASURHAZ	-7			
Name	of Location : CHONDHURI	BARIMOW.	R (WARI)-06)	
Visit/W	lecting date : 22-03-2	017.	Time:	11.00 A.M.	
	List of Partic	ipants			
SI. No	Name	Address	Occupation	Signature	
01	Md. Reagul Hoone	Basushat	Bunness	Barne	
02	Kazi Harren. Ur- Rashid -	Baswhat Pourashara	Asstt. Engineer	Blocked	
03	ABOUL KADER DIPU	Boswellat Companisaj	Contrator	Altre	
04	MD. HALIM ULLAH	Basurhat	Secratag	yCV.	
05	MR. Johnkandar Haiderchor	study wood no-a	Business	Farmer -	
06	MR. Anovand Jram chowdh	my word ro, - of	counsilor.	And	
07	Abduel Hoque .	bismhal .	Business	Algene	
08	(24mst	Basuhat	Business	Courst'	
09	ज्याद्यपी राजात	Casulat	student	रानान	
10	35TTEM 12725-	wordno -06_	Student	Shake	
11	MD. Porimal Majumder	wardno.05	por. Service	Quiel	
12	MD. Nettel Armin	Baskezliat	wi. Acord	-T-Jair	
13	MD Rarcimul I sure	Bossbehart	Sancara	temz	
14	Con MEyou Zaman	Break	anon	mosen	
15	माराइम्स महाझान	tor laser	01 2122) N9-17	700000	
16	MD. RAFIR	Audent	5 re worked	Rongens	



Consultation at Pourashava Office



Consultation at Chowdhuary bari mour, Ward-06

MDS Consultancy Services for Third Urban Governance & Infrastructure Improvement					
SMEC In association with association with In association with Interview In association with Interview Inte					
PUBLIC CONSULTATION – Social / Environmental Safeguard (Road / Drain Sub-Project)					
Name	of Pourashava : BASURHA	T			
Name	of Location : CHARKAKDA	MOUR			
Visit/M	eeting date : $22 - 03 - 20$	017,	Time:	3.00 P.M.	
	List of Partic	ipants			
SI. No.	Name	Address	Occupation	Signature	
01	A.B.M. siddique	Charkakda	Conneilor	Amer	
02	(m): 1071020-	RASSES	sord	an	
03	fay: 521 20 51 27 20 2	223330	REA SI	Anel	
04	ACIE	the sub	2003	वित्रित	
05	engar colaras	Sinc pro	50-15	1 Marcal	
06	Symon	Dr. 1	En	SUMON	
07	(ज्ञाज्या मेन द्रारियते	2 m 345	som	(ज्ञाका के? रहाद्में त	
08	Or ChO BILIN of	2 TO Oni	26vortan	SUBL BUSIE	
09	anto 25	with	23	Jularat	
10	Lense: 20255	23mg	ZNUA	asper	
11	1977 ayor 212	DIEM	BABSU	angaten	
12	(ad the alad	Notions	4905	Cast colder por	
13	lengus Zonti-	Or Buy	Demo	AA	
14	Kasi Hanen - Ur - Rashid.	Basmhat Pourashara	ASSEL. Engineer.	- Donest	
15	MD Varianul House.	Corrains -	M. mepuoto	or form.	
16	Fanida yeasmin mukta.	Grand .	Teeenun	-troszenia	



Consultation at Pourashava Office



Consultation at Charkakada mour

	Table: Issues of the Public Consultation- Design Phase				
SI No	Key Issues/Demands	Perception of Community	Action to be Taken		
01	Awareness of the project including coverage area	Yes, they are aware of the project that will be improved	No need to take action.		
02	In what way they may associate with the project	They will give all types of cooperation for implementation of the project	More consultation before start of the project.		
03	Presence of any forest, wildlife or any sensitive/ unique environmental components nearby the project area	No such information available.	No need to take action.		
04	Presence of historical/cultural/	No such information available.	No need to take action.		
	Religious sites nearby				
05	Unfavourable climatic condition	No such information available.	No need to take action.		
06	Occurrence of flood	Road not flooded	No need to take action.		
07	Drainage and sewerage problem facing	Not facing drainage problem.	No need to take action.		
08	Present drinking water problem- quantity and quality	Drinking water collected by individual deep/shallow tube well	Paura Authority should take more attention to supply drinking water to Paura people		
09	Present solid waste collection and distribution problem	Yes, Has solid waste collection and disposal problem	Need improved solid waste collection and disposal system. CBO & Paurashava can solve this problem		
10	Availability of labour during construction time	Yes, Local labour is available.	No need to take action.		
11	Access road to project site	Yes, it is road project. It will provide access.	No need to take action.		
12	Perception of villagers on tree felling and a forestation	Yes, no tree felling in this project.	No need to take action.		
13	Dust and noise pollution disturbances during construction work	Yes, they know the impact will be short-term & negligible.	EMP will be prepared to minimize the impact.		
14	Setting up construction camp site within the villages/project locality	Yes, no construction camp is required for this Sub-project.	No camp or storage site within locality		
15	Safety of residents during construction phase and plying of vehicle for construction activities	Yes, they are aware of the safety issues	Awareness programs will be taken before start of the construction work.		
16	Conflicts among beneficiaries downstream users-water supply project using of river water	No use of community water in this project.	No need to take action.		
17	Requirements of enhancement of other facilities	Road improvement will enhance the facilities.	No need to take action.		
18	Whether local people agreed to sacrifice their lands (cultivable or not) for beneficial project after getting proper compensation	No land is required.	No need to take action.		

Summary of Outcome: If any important road of any area in development everything of that area will develop very soon. It's helpful to all classes of people who live at that area. All the student of that area wills able to go their school and college within shortest time. It is helpful for extension of business which may help to earn so many foreign currency. By earning lot of foreign currency our economic problem eradicate very soon. Pregnant woman and any ill person can go to any hospital within a small time. The employers of any government or non-

government institution and the workers of that institution can go their work place very soon. The farmers can go to nearest town with their agricultural production within very short time and sale that product at high price. Police administration can take immediate action against any offender, such as Murderer, Eve-teaser, etc.

Appendix 7: Special Condition for Environment Code of Practice (ECOP) of roads & drains Sub-project of Basurhat Pourashava

SL No	Issues	Management Measures	Action By
1	Excavation/ Cutting, filling and clearing of road	During excavating / cleaning work the safety measures need to be taken by the construction crew such as wearing protective clothing, shoes, gloves and face masks. Collected earth and sand need to be cover during transportation.	Contractor
2	Dust & Cleaning	Regular sprinkling of water in the vicinity of the construction site is necessary so that dust is not re-suspended. Frequency of the sprinkling to be three times a day or more based on the extent of activity and dryness of the season; Cleaning to be done in a manner that does not generate or re-suspend dust.	Contractor
3	Cutting of Road	Proper notification should be provided to the public surrounding the construction site. A notice board informing the proposed work should be erected two weeks prior to actual work. An alternative road/detour route need to be constructed for temporary passing the people, rickshaw, van, car private etc.	Contractor/PIU
4	Public awareness campaign	A public awareness need to be done before start to the work. This awareness campaign may be done through public speaker, postering and sign board near the construction areas.	PIU
5	Noise	Use of ear plugs / muffs is necessary by all construction workers during operation of heavy equipment/ machinery; Wherever feasible, noise absorption padding / enclosures should be used surrounding the noise-generating machinery.	Contractor
6.	Pedestrian & traffic safety	Extensive barricading of the construction zone should be provided so that pedestrians do not come into direct contact with the machines, tools, material and other accessories;	Contractor
		Provision of barricading to be done so that these do not create traffic safety problems; Supplementary aids / tools such as signboards, reflectors and night lighting to be used to avoid possible accidents.	
7	Tree-cutting & safeguarding	Compensatory tree plantation in the ratio of 2 trees planted for every tree that had to be cut due to construction activities;	PIU
		Any tree saved from cutting should be barricaded and protected by the Contractor.	
8	Debris management	Well-defined onsite area for storing of any debris generated; Transporting debris with proper coverage; Disposal in an approved dump yard / landfill.	Contractor
9	Worker safety	Provision of personal protection equipment (PPE) such as helmets, boots and face masks for the workers; Provision of first aid box with basic items.	Contractor
10	Transporting construction material	Transporting with adequate safety precautions, e.g. not to use under- sized trucks. Adequate covering of trucks that are used to transport material to and from the construction site.	Contractor
11	Storing construction material	Well-defined area for storage with suitable containment as required. Proper labelling of different items	Contractor
12	Worker camps	Adequate disposal of sanitary waste need to be considered in order to follow best waste management practices. Basic hygiene and	Contractor

SL No	Issues	Management Measures	Action By
		cleanliness in the worker camps, if any. In particular, toilet facilities should be well-maintained with basic provision of soak pits & septic tanks. Drinking water should also be provided to the workers.	
13	Monitoring	Ensuring compliance to the ECR rules in terms of ambient air and noise monitoring data.	PIU
14	ECOP for LGED	Need to campaign among the mass about the awareness of the importance of the road, not to create any obstacle on the road side drain, abstain disposal of solid waste to the road side drain etc.	PIU
		Ensuring compliance to the ECR rules in terms of solid waste disposal, ambient air and noise monitoring data during operational period.	

Appendix 8: Outline for Spoil Management Plan

- A. Materials TypeB. Potential Contamination
- C. Expected Volume and Sources
- D. Spoil Classification
- II. SPOILS MANAGEMENT
 - A. Transportation of Spoil
 - B. Storage of Spoil
 - C. Contaminated Spoil
 - D. Approved Reuse and/or Disposal Sites
- III. RECORDS OF REUSE AND/OR DISPOSAL